# Global FX Weekly

## New EUR era

### The view

**G10**. Game-changing reforms in Germany and EU. We are revising our already optimistic, out-of-consensus EURUSD forecasts revised upwards, 1.15 end-2025, 1.20 end-2026.

**EM:** EUR rally is changing the dynamics in EM FX. Enter selective longs in HUF, INR, THB and BRL. CNY still seen as underperforming the rally.

### G10 Themes

**Positioning.** Still long USD, but not stretched anymore. Positioning increased in JPY and, less so, EUR, cut in USD and CAD. Investors have sold back the USD they bought in Q4.

**GBP**. Vol prem has retraced but event risk in March significant. Case for owning vol hedge into a busy month: BoE & Spring Budget. Seasonality works against GBP.

**GBP.** Spring forecasts. Weaker growth and higher yields, Chancellor's headroom to turn to small deficit of £5bn.. Markets under-pricing vol risks.

**Scandies**. Game-changer for Germany, game-changer for SEK. We now forecast EURSEK 10.40 by year-end. Modest changes to EURNOK, NOKSEK downside near term.

### **EM** Themes

Latam. Crossing into the tariff zone. Stay bullish BRL and CLP.

CEE. FX trades should perform even without a ceasefire, HUF favored.

**SIN**. Singapore Trip Notes.

CNY. Playing the long game. Why CNY will underperform and how could it appreciate.

ASEAN. Enter long INR and THB outright against USD, close short PHP.

**TWD.** Taiwan could sidestep direct tariff pain, but may face Trump policy tightrope.

### Quant & Vol Insights

US equity selloff backstopped by 200d SMA for now. We like hedging any imminent riskoff shocks with leveraged cross-JPY downside expressions and EURAUD call.

### **Technical Strategy**

In line with our view, DXY topped, EUR bottomed. DXY continues to repeat 1Q17 with head and shoulders top and EUR double bottom. DXY downside and EUR upside Q2-Q3.

Trading ideas and investment strategies discussed herein may give rise to significant risk and are not suitable for all investors. Investors should have experience in relevant markets and the financial resources to absorb any losses arising from applying these ideas or strategies. **BofA Securities does and seeks to do business with issuers covered in its research reports.** As a result, investors should be aware that the firm may have a conflict of interest that could affect the objectivity of this report. Investors should consider this report as only a single factor in making their investment decision. **Refer to important disclosures on page 33 to 35.** Analyst Certification on page 32. 1280385

#### 07 March 2025

FX Research Global

#### **Table of Contents**

Key views, forecasts and latest trades2Our key forecasts2What we particularly like right now2	
What we particularly like right now 2	
Week ahead & G10 Central Bank calls 3	
G10 Central Bank calls 3	
The view 4	
G10 Themes 7	
G10 FX market positioning: back to Q3 7	
GBP: Omnia Paratus 10	
UK Spring forecasts: Hitting the ceiling 13	
Scandi forecast changes: SEK's moment 14	
EM Themes 15	
Latam FX: Crossing into the tariff zone 15	
CEE FX to perform even without ceasefire 16	
Singapore Trip Notes – February 2025 18	
USD/CNY playing the long game 20	
ASEAN/INR FX: Long INR and THB 21	
TWD: faces Trump policy tightrope 23	
Quant & Vol Insights 24	
Technical Strategy 26	
Trade Recommendations G10 27	
EM Alpha Trade Recommendations 29	
World At A Glance Projections 31	
Research Analysts 36	

#### Athanasios Vamvakidis

FX Strategist MLI (UK) +44 20 7995 0279 athanasios.vamvakidis@bofa.com

Claudio Piron Emerging Asia FI/FX Strategist

Merrill Lynch (Singapore) +65 6678 0401 claudio.piron@bofa.com

**G10 FX Strategy** MLI (UK) +1 646 855 9342

See Team Page for List of Analysts

## Key views, forecasts and latest trades

Michalis Rousakis MLI (UK) michalis.rousakis@bofa.com Claudio Piron Merrill Lynch (Singapore) claudio.piron@bofa.com

#### Exhibit 1: Our medium-term views

G10 and EM FX medium-term views

G10 We now look for EUR-USD at 1.15 by year-end and 1.20 by end-2026 (vs. 1.10 and 1.15 previously). The announced German fiscal package is a watershed moment for EUR, in our view. And this may not be all: we also see upside EUR risks from (1) more defence spending at the EU level; (2) more – not necessarily fiscal – EU reforms; and (3) a potential Ukraine peace deal alongside lower energy prices. The EUR-USD positioning is much lighter vs. end-2024 but remains short. FX still prices more European bearishness (or less bullishness) than other asset classes – we think risks remain asymmetrically positive. On the US side, the market is coming around to the view that policy uncertainty (fiscal, trade, etc.) has negative implications for US growth, with expectations for more Fed cuts have reemerging. We are long EUR-USD and EUR-CHF.

EM EX is holding in relatively well despite the ongoing escalation in tariffs. This is partly due to improving fundamentals and lower inflation, which is helping to support higher year yields. This dynamic is being reinforced by the EUR rally and opens the door for high beta and carry EM to outperform. We enter selective longs in INR, HUF and THB. However, we maintain short KRW and short TWD on tariff risks and downside China growth On the long side, we believe there are opportunities in Latam, where real yields are better: stay long BRL vs. COP and hold long TRY against a short EUR & USD basket.

Source: BofA Global Research

BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH

## Our key forecasts

#### Exhibit 2: Key BofA G10 and EM FX forecasts

Forecasts as of 5-Mar-2025

(EOP)	YE 2022	YE 2023	YE 2024	1Q 25	2Q 25	3Q 25	YE 2025	YE 2026
EUR/USD	1.07	1.10	1.04	1.08	1.10	1.12	1.15	1.20
USD/JPY	131	141	157	152	156	161	165	160
GBP/USD	1.21	1.27	1.25	1.30	1.34	1.38	1.44	1.56
AUD/USD	0.68	7.00	0.62	0.62	0.63	0.65	0.68	0.71
USD/CNY	6.90	7.10	7.30	7.50	7.60	7.50	7.40	6.90
USD/BRL	5.29	4.92	6.21	6.00	5.90	5.80	5.75	6.00
USD/INR	83	83	86	88	88	88	87	86
USD/ZAR	17.04	18.36	18.84	18.60	18.30	17.80	17.50	17.00

Source: BofA Global Research. Forecasts as of 5-Mar-2025

BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH

## What we particularly like right now

#### Exhibit 3: Our latest G10 and EM FX trade recommendations

What we particularly like right now

#### G10

Buy EUR/USD via 6m 1.08/1.13 1x2 call spread	The announced German fiscal package is game-changing. We also see upside EUR risks from 1) more defence spending at EU level 2) more EU reforms 3) a potential Ukraine peace deal. Meanwhile, policy uncertainty poses downside risks to US growth
Buy EUR/CHF via 6m 0.9450/0.97 1x2 call spread	We want to position for positive EA developments. Meanwhile, SNB policy rates are towards our forecast for terminal (25bps) but weaker inflation risks a return to negative policy rates but more likely a sustained period of low rates.
EM	
Long USD/CNH 6M forward	We add long USD/CNH to hedge against tariffs risks against China and CNY depreciation target 7.45
Long THB and INR against short USD	We believe THB and INR offer the beta and correlation to benefit from the EUR rally
Long USD/PEN	We buy USD/PEN tactically (entry: 3.6894, target: 3.78, stop: 3.65) as we fade the rally which is not supported by fundamentals

## For complete list of open trades, and those closed over the past 12 months, please see <u>here</u>

11

## Week ahead & G10 Central Bank calls

#### **Michalis Rousakis**

MLI (UK) michalis.rousakis@bofa.com

#### In focus next week

US CPI (Wed), U. Michigan survey (Fri). ECB Watchers (Wed). BoC (Wed)

#### Other events by region:

- AMRS US small business optimism, JOLTS (Tue), PPI (Thu), Fed blackout.
- Europe German IP (Mon). UK GDP (Fri). Norway CPI (Mon). Sweden final CPIF (Thu)
- APAC JP 4Q GDP (F, Mon)

Source: Bloomberg. Last updated: 6-Mar-2025. Dates are according to London time

## **G10 Central Bank calls**

#### Exhibit 4: BofA G10 Central Bank calls

BoC is meeting next week

Country	Current	Next	Our call	BofA YE 25 (bp)	Priced Y 25 (bp)	E Narrative
US	4.38%	19-Mar	4.38%	0	-71	We remain comfortable with our call that the cutting cycle is over. Hikes could be in play if y/y core PCE inflation exceeds 3% and/or long-term inflation expectations become unanchored.
Eurozone	2.50%	17-Apr	2.25%	-100	-48	Our conviction on the ECB getting to 1.5% is still strong, on getting there by September is lower, chances of them skipping meetings has increased.
Japan	0.50%	19-Mar	0.50%	+50	+36	We now expect the timing of the next two hikes to come slightly earlier, with the BoJ raising the policy rate to 0.75% in June (with the risk that the move comes even earlier at the 30 Apr-1 May MPM) and to 1.0% in Dec. We also pencil in two, additional hikes in July 2026 and Jan-Mar 2027, which raises our terminal rate forecast to 1.5%.
UK	4.50%	20-Mar	4.50%	-75	-49	We expect domestic inflation to moderate slowly after April. We therefore don't expect this to derail our view of three quarterly cuts in 2025, with the next cut in May, and one in 2026 (3.50% terminal rate). However, we remain cautious: potentially stronger passthrough of employment costs to prices or second round effects would put upside risks to our inflation forecasts and imply risks are for less cuts than more. At the same time, the recent drop in energy prices if sustained, could put some downward pressure on inflation later in the year.
Canada	3.00%	12-Mar	3.00%	0	-65	We expect no more cuts from the BoC conditional on no tariffs. Downside risks to our call. Given the change in forward guidance, the improving economic conditions, headline inflation around 2%, and the importance the BoC is giving to tariffs, we expect any further rate cuts to come in case the US follows through with its tariff plan.
Australia	4.10%	1-Apr	4.10%	-50	-57	We continue to expect the RBA will cut by 25bp in May, though note an upwards surprise in 1Q CPI, in particular services and housing inflation (alongside continued labour market strength) may lead to a hold. Our terminal-rate forecast is 3.10%, which we expect the RBA to reach in H2 2025.
New Zealand	3.75%	9-Apr		-125	-68	We forecast an additional 125bps of cuts to reach a terminal rate of 2.5% at the end of 2025. Our forecasts imply the cash rate would decline below RBNZ central estimates of the neutral rate.
Switzerland	0.50%	20-Mar	0.25%	-25	-23	We expect a last cut in March and a terminal rate still with room for manoeuvre if needed – despite proximity to the zero lower bound.
Norway	4.50%	27-Mar	4.25%	-75	-60	We now expect three cuts this year, at a quarterly pace (March/June/September) to 3.75% (vs our previous call of four cuts this year), followed by a cut every six months in 2026 (March/September).
Sweden	2.25%	20-Mar	2.00%	-25	0	We now expect the next Riksbank cut in June (vs March previously and one more cut in 1Q 2026, for a 1.75% terminal rate (vs. 1.50% prev.).

Source: BofA Global Research. Forecasts and pricing as of 6-Mar-2025.

11

## The view

#### Athanasios Vamvakidis MLI (UK) athanasios.vamvakidis@bofa.com

Claudio Piron Merrill Lynch (Singapore) claudio.piron@bofa.com

### G10. New era in Europe, even more bullish forecasts

We have been out-of-consensus bullish EURUSD this year (for the latest report, please see report: <u>EUR/USD: Talking about, talking about upside risks 18 February 2025</u>). Our end-year forecast has been 1.10, vs. a consensus of 1.05, since our year ahead report (see report: <u>G10 FX Year Ahead 2025</u>: Policy Uncertainty 26 November 2024). Our thesis has been that most US scenarios would eventually lead to a weaker USD, with the inflation outlook and the Fed reaction determining the path. We have been arguing that the consensus for fast US growth without inflation was too optimistic, and have been expressing strong concerns about extreme USD valuation and very stretched long USD market positioning (see report: <u>USD priced to perfection 08 January 2025</u>). We also thought US exceptionalism relied too much on huge fiscal deficits, which was not sustainable (see report: <u>Less USD exceptionalism than meets the eye 13 November</u> 2024). And we recently argued that tariffs could end-up being negative for the USD (see How could tariffs end up weakening the USD? 12 February 2025).

At the same time, we thought there was extreme pessimism for Europe and saw asymmetric risks from very much needed EU reforms, particularly under the new US policy regime and the developing geopolitical realities. In turn, all this suggested to us massively underpriced positive EUR risks (see reports: <u>The two most important</u> <u>questions for 2025 09 January 2025</u> and <u>EUR in a USD world 13 January 2025</u>). We argued that the bar for positive surprises was low and that we could potentially get fiscal stimulus in Germany, more EU defense spending, cuts in red tape and better coordination of EU policies. We characterized such reforms as the "most impactful positive risk of the year". More recently, we argued that a peace deal in Ukraine would also support the EUR (see report: <u>Ukraine peace deal – what if? 27 February 2025</u>).

The USD had been under pressure even before this week (see reports: February 14 and in love with the EUR 14 February 2025 and Navigating tariffs, US spending cuts and EU reforms 28 February 2025). The market adjusted its very optimistic macro expectations, pricing weaker growth from government spending cuts and policy uncertainty, and higher inflation from tariffs and migration restrictions. Rates priced more Fed cuts, expecting the Fed to focus more on the weakening growth outlook than on rising inflation risks. It did not take much for the very stretched long USD position to get squeezed.

However, what happened in Europe this week is a game changer in our view, and much more, as well as earlier, than our already optimistic outlook was expecting. Germany has announced a massive fiscal stimulus, both in infrastructure and in defense, and has also agreed to relax EU rules to allow more EU defense spending (see report: <u>Germany: game changer 04 March 2025</u>). At the same time, the EU Commission is proposing ways to increase defense spending substantially, at the EU level—which follows a very ambitious plan to cut red tape. Although not the main EUR driver at this point, the ECB meeting this week was slightly hawkish, moving even more towards data-dependence, suggesting also dependence on fiscal policy easing (see report: <u>ECB review: the direction of travel is no longer clear until the data pushes 06 March 2025</u>).

We are revising our already optimistic EUR forecasts as a result. We now expect EURUSD at 1.15 by end-2025, from 1.10 before, and at 1.20 by end-2026, from 1.15 before. Specifically:



#### EURUSD new forecasts (old forecasts in parenthesis)

2025

Q1: 1.08 (1.03)

Q2: 1.10 (1.05)

- Q3: 1.12 (1.07)
- Q4: 1.15 (1.10)

#### <u>2026</u>

- Q1: 1.15 (1.10)
- Q2: 1.17 (1.12)
- Q3: 1.18 (1.15)

Q4: 1.20 (1.15)

Although the long USD position is not as stretched as when the year started, the market remains short EURUSD (see report: G10 FX market positioning: back to Q3 05 March 2025). EURUSD also remains cheap compared with rate differentials (Exhibit 5). This week we recommended option trades to buy EUR against USD and CHF (see report: FX Alpha: Game-changer: Bullish EUR trades 05 March 2025).

#### **Exhibit 5: EURUSD and rate differentials**

Rate differentials support stronger EURUSD



Source: Bloomberg, BofA Global Research.

BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH

The risk to our forecasts remains a scenario of aggressive US tariffs against the EU. The deadline for reciprocal tariffs on April 2<sup>nd</sup> is important in the short term. The USD could strengthen in particular in a risk-off market reaction on the back of high tariffs. However, as we argued above, we would expect only a temporarily positive USD move, as aggressive tariffs and retaliation would also affect the US economy. The details and timing of the planned EU reforms will also matter, but we see balanced risks to our new forecasts. On the geopolitical front, peace talks in Ukraine and the details of any deal would also have (mostly positive) EUR implications, in our view.



#### EM. EUR as the change agent

They say a week is a long time in politics, 24hrs is even longer in currency markets. Our G10 colleagues are pointing to a game changing policy-turn in Germany's and Europe's fiscal position, which is upending short EUR positioning and adding to USD downside. The spillover effects are already being felt among EM currencies with CEE currencies and high yielding Latam carry currencies outperforming.

**Among the CEE currencies**, long HUF is our favored position, followed by PLN and CZK. Beyond the positive fiscal spillover from Germany, there is also the prospect of a ceasefire in the Russia-Ukraine conflict.

The forint should outperform CEE peers because: 1) Hungary is the most gas-intense economy and has the highest amount of energy imports in CEE (as a % of GDP). EURHUF has the highest beta to European gas prices after controlling for global factors.

#### Asia FX remains a laggard on rising China tariffs

In contrast to CEE FX, Asia continues to lag, though we do find selective long opportunities and recommend short USD/INR and short USD/THB.

Thus far, China is resisting the temptation to retaliate against higher US tariffs against its imports with a tit-for-tat CNY depreciation. However, this may not be out of goodwill. In contrast to its 2018/19 strategy of CNY offsetting depreciation, USD rates are declining, which is helping EM FX to rally.

The net effect is that China's trade-weighted currency is depreciating by over 2% this year, providing a much-needed easing in financial conditions without the need to aggravate further FX volatility by pushing USD/CNY higher. See report: <u>Asia FI & FX</u> <u>Strategy Viewpoint: USD/CNY – Playing the long game 06 March 2025</u>.

Nonetheless, there should be some beneficiaries in EM Asia FX because of the EUR rally. In particular, IDR, INR and PHP have found themselves under particular pressure from previous episodes of USD strength, challenging their ability to cut policy interest rates and reflate the economy. With USD pressure alleviated the window for further rate cuts is widening to enable an asset reflation cycle and fixed income inflows to the benefit of their currencies – see report: <u>EM Alpha: ASEAN/India FX – Trades for stronger EUR</u>.

In Latam FX, uncertainty around global tariffs remains high, which should translate into high LatAm FX volatility. We continue to favor relative value, as we believe that tariff risks remain underpriced and see some dislocations in valuations.

#### Latam FX – stay selective and in relative value

We remain bullish BRL with the recent monetary tightening supportive, while valuation also remains attractive. We see USD/BRL at 5.75 by 2025-end. Additionally, we like long CLP, where the central bank is hawkish and valuations are also attractive. While China and copper tariffs are a risk. We see USD/CLP at 940 by 2025-end.

We would caution that there is not enough risk premium built into to MXN to justify maintaining long MXN exposure given the significant tariff risks that lie ahead.



## G10 Themes G10 FX market positioning: back to Q3

Athanasios Vamvakidis MLI (UK) athanasios.vamvakidis@bofa.com Michalis Rousakis MLI (UK) michalis.rousakis@bofa.com

- Investors still long USD, but not stretched anymore. Positioning increased in JPY and, less so, EUR, and cut in USD and CAD.
- Positioning changes broadly consistent with price action.
- Investors have sold back the USD they bought in Q4, reflecting policy uncertainty and concerns about economy slowing.

#### Exhibit 6: FX market positioning (as of Feb 28)

The market is long AUD, JPY and USD, and short CAD, EM FX and CHF



Source: BofA Global Research. For details on methodology, please see: Liquid Cross Border Flows: USD 04 demand pared back 03 March 2025. Positioning based on proprietary hedge fund and real money cumulative flows, our monthly sentiment survey, CFTC data for leveraged funds and asset managers, and SDR options.

BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH

#### Not so long the USD now

The market remains long the USD, but this position is nowhere as stretched as when the year started. The market is long AUD, JPY and USD, and short CAD, EM FX and CHF. The market has increased positions in JPY and, less so, EUR, and has cut positions in USD (from long) and CAD (from short) so far this year. Positioning changes have been broadly consistent with price action. Both hedge funds and real money have sold back the USD they bought in Q4, which could reflect US policy uncertainty and concerns about the economy slowing.

#### Market still long USD, but not stretched

Our latest positioning analysis suggests that the market is long the USD, but this position is not stretched (Exhibit 6). Looking at a number of indicators, the market is long AUD, JPY and USD, and short CAD, EM FX and CHF. The short CAD position is the most stretched, which we believe has to do with tariff risks.

#### FX positioning has changed considerably this year

FX positioning has changed considerably so far this year. The year started with the long USD position the most stretched, particularly against CAD, CHF and SEK (Exhibit 7). The market remains long USD, but this position has now been cut by about 40%. At the same time, the market has switched from slightly short to long JPY. Looking at the year so far, the market has increased positions in JPY and, less so, EUR, and has cut positions in USD and CAD – from an already short position in CAD (Exhibit 8).



#### Exhibit 7: G10 FX market positioning, latest vs. end-2024

Market remains long AUD, USD, short CAD, CHF, NZD, has switched to long JPY



#### Exhibit 8: Change in G10 FX positioning so far this year

Investors this year have bought JPY and (less so) EUR and sold CAD and USD



BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH

Positioning changes have been broadly consistent with price action (Exhibit 9). This is particularly the case for JPY, USD and CAD, with investors joining the upward JPY trend, and the downward USD and CAD trends. SEK seems an outlier, as investors seem to doubt the sustainability of the latest appreciation – indeed, we are tactically long EURSEK (see our note <u>FX Alpha: Long EUR/SEK via 3m 11.40 call 11 February 2025</u>).

Focusing on EURUSD, the market remains short, but this position is less stretched than when the year started (Exhibit 10). The short EURUSD position was the most stretched in the post-COVID period when the year started. It is now at about the average short of the post-COVID period.



Exhibit 9: Change in G10 FX positioning and price action this year

Source: BotA Global Research. For details on methodology, please see: <u>Liquid Cross Border Flows:</u> USD Q4 demand pared back 03 March 2025

BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH

#### Exhibit 10: EUR and USD market position

Market remains short EURUSD, but position less stretched than when year started



Source: BofA Global Research. For details on methodology, please see: <u>Liquid Cross Border Flows:</u> USD Q4 demand pared back 03 March 2025

#### Back to Q3 positioning

The Q4 USD rally was on the back of both strong USD data – and the Fed re-pricing as a result – and the election outcome. Investors joined and reinforced the USD rally, leading to a stretched USD position by the end of last year.

However, our estimates suggest that investors have now sold all the US dollars they bought in Q4 (see also this report: Liquid Cross Border Flows: USD Q4 demand pared back 03 March 2025). Hedge funds sold so far in Q1 the USD they bought in Q4 to buy JPY and EM FX (Exhibit 11); they also bought AUD and EUR, both in Q4 and so far in Q1. Real money sold so far in Q1 more USD than they bought in Q4, to add in the rest of FX except in NZD and EM FX (Exhibit 12).

This evidence suggests that FX investors have now fully unwound the long USD trades in response to both the US election and the strong US data in Q4. This could reflect policy uncertainty, but also concerns about the US economy slowing.

**Exhibit 11: Proprietary hedge funds FX flows, Q4 '24 and Q1 '25 so far** Hedge funds sold so far in Q1 the USD they bought in Q4 to buy JPY and EM FX; they bought AUD and EUR both in Q4 and so far in Q1.



Source: BofA Global Research. For details on methodology, please see: Liquid Cross Border Flows: USD Q4 demand pared back 03 March 2025

BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH

Exhibit 12: Proprietary real money FX flows, Q4 '24 and Q1 '25 so far Real money sold so far in Q1 more USD than they bought in Q4, to add in the rest of FX except NZD and EM.



Source: BofA Global Research. For details on methodology, please see: <u>Liquid Cross Border Flows:</u> USD Q4 demand pared back 03 March 2025



## **GBP: Omnia Paratus**

Kamal Sharma MLI (UK) ksharma32@bofa.com

## Out of sight, out of mind

Calm after the storm is perhaps the best analogy to describe GBP price action over the past month. Sterling had its inevitable wobble at the start of the year for reasons which remain ambiguous, but the period between the start of the New Year and Inauguration Day is perhaps as good as any explanation as markets awaited Executive Orders. Whatever the motivations (and we pushback on the notion that markets had a sudden lightbulb moment on the state of UK finances) the damage to UK assets, via a rise in idiosyncratic risk premium can be clearly seen in Exhibit 13 which shows GBP/USD implied vol spread over the average of G10/USD 3mth implied vol.

#### The comeback king.

The rebound since the 13<sup>th</sup> of January has been impressive – risk premium has now retraced its spike and GBP is up versus the bulk of G10 FX as shown in Exhibit 14. In our recent note: (FX Viewpoint: GBP: Cognitive Consonance 20 January 2025), we argued that pessimism was overdone and since then, UK data surprises have improved and helped in the rehabilitation. Sentiment has also been helped by GBP falling off investors' immediate concerns, with tariff-talk and Russia/Ukraine dominating market thinking. This, in turn has weighed on GBP volatility to the extent that our vol screens flag sterling at the bottom of its long-run ranges versus both implied and historical (Exhibit 15 & Exhibit 16)

### The case for hedging against rising vol

In our recent FX vol update: (FX Vol Insight: Labor market health in focus 27 February 2025) we argued the case for owning GBP volatility due to its cheapness ahead of US Non-Farm Payrolls (NFP). We would extend this to include two other factors: March seasonality and a heavy month for UK macro-events, culminating in the Spring Statement (26<sup>th</sup> March). On the former, using a broader metric for FX volatility, seasonal patterns suggest that March posts the second largest increase in FX volatility of the year (See Exhibit 16 whilst our technical strategy colleagues highlight how the DXY (see report: Seasonality Advantage: Five March-May macro trends to know 23 February 2025) has tended to rise in the first two weeks of March on 64% of occasions. More broadly, if March turns into a higher vol month, then this leaves GBP vulnerable but particularly versus the usual suspects: USD, EUR, CAD, where historic vol is trending above current 3mth implied.

Our medium-term views remain unchanged, and we expect further GBP gains into the end of the year. However, we think it prudent for institutional and corporate investors to hedge against rising volatility over the coming month. Those with immediate (over the coming month) GBP requirements should be on alert for major UK macro releases which we present in Exhibit 18. We highlight the two-week period from  $16^{th}$  March –  $28^{th}$  March with key data: CPI, Labour Market Report, retail sales; the BoE rate decision ( $20^{th}$  March) and the Spring Statement. The  $26^{th}$  March is particularly challenging for vol, with the February Inflation reading as well as the Spring Statement.



#### Exhibit 13: GBP/USD risk premium vs G10/USD implied vol (3mth)

GBP risk premium has retraced lower following January spike.





Exhibit 15: 3mth GBP Implied Vol relative to range and realized





Source: BofA Global Research, Bloomberg

BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH

Source: BofA Global Research, Bloomberg. \* NOTE: Range shows the 2% to 98% range of the realized and implied vol over a 15-year look back



#### Exhibit 16: G10 FX vol performance in March since 2000

Average vol has risen in March even after adjusting for 2020









Source: BofA Global Research, Bloomberg

BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH

#### Exhibit 18: UK Key Events in March

Week commencing  $24^{th}$  March is particularly important for GBP.

Date	Time	Event	Period
13 Mar 25	07:00	Monthly GDP (MoM)	Jan
20 Mar 25	07:00	Labour Market Report	Jan
20 Mar 25	12:00	Bank of England Bank Rate	March
24 Mar 25	09:30	S&P Global UK Manufacturing PMI	Mar P
24 Mar 25	09:30	S&P Global UK Services PMI	Mar P
24 Mar 25	09:30	S&P Global UK Composite PMI	Mar P
26 Mar 25	07:00	February Inflation Report	Feb
26 Mar 25	12:00	Chancellor Presents Spring Budget	
28 Mar 25	07:00	Retail Sales Ex Auto Fuel YoY	Feb

Source: BofA Global Research, Bloomberg



## UK Spring forecasts: Hitting the ceiling

Sonali Punhani MLI (UK) sonali.punhani@bofa.com Kamal Sharma MLI (UK) ksharma32@bofa.com

Link to the full report: UK Viewpoint: Spring forecasts: Hitting the ceiling 06 March 2025

#### Pre-measures headroom to turn to a small deficit (~£5bn)

The rise in Gilt yields and weaker growth raises risks that the headroom against the fiscal rules in October disappears at the OBR's Spring forecasts on 26 March. We expect the pre-measures headroom to turn into a small deficit of ~£5bn from October's surplus of £9.9bn but this will be highly dependent on OBR's medium term growth forecasts. We estimate more than half the headroom (£6-7bn) has reduced due to higher rates. Moreover, we expect small growth downgrades through the horizon (which shows the economy ~0.5pp smaller in 2029-30) to wipe out almost the entire headroom.

### £15bn of fiscal consolidation to be announced

To restore the headroom, we would expect the Chancellor to announce £15bn (0.5% of GDP) of fiscal consolidation measures by 2029-30- £5bn of welfare or department spending cuts in the near term (0.17% of GDP) and the rest in department spending cuts in later years. These measures likely would act as a drag to growth, along with being politically challenging. Tax rises is a possibility, but we think they are more likely to be announced in the Autumn. More significant downgrades to productivity growth and medium-term growth forecasts would require more fiscal consolidation while a smaller growth downgrade would require less fiscal corrective action.

### Borrowing this year is likely to rise by £10bn

We expect borrowing to rise by £10bn to £115.6bn (3.9% of GDP) in FY2025-26 on the back of lower growth, higher inflation and interest rates, compensated to some extent by near term fiscal consolidation measures that we expect.

### **FX: Underpriced risks**

Events have overtaken the UK fiscal narrative, but we still think markets are underpricing risks from a vol perspective. A careful balance act will be key in how GBP reacts at a time when Europe has deployed the fiscal bazooka.

## Scandi forecast changes: SEK's moment

Michalis Rousakis FX Strategist MLI (UK) +44 20 7995 0336 michalis.rousakis@bofa.com

We would *not* fade the recent SEK strength and now expect more of it vs. EUR, even more vs. USD and, in the near term, even vs. NOK (Exhibit 19). We now forecast EUR-SEK at 10.40 by year-end (vs. 11.10 previously) and USD-SEK at 9.04 (previously, 10.09).

We make more modest changes to our EUR-NOK profile. We now forecast EUR-NOK at 11.00 by year-end (vs. 11.30 previously) and USD-NOK at 9.57 (vs. 10.18 previously).

These mean we now see more NOK-SEK downside in the near term: we forecast it at 0.91 by mid-year and a recovery to 0.95 by year-end (vs. 0.98 previously).

Higher tariffs risks pose downside risks to both currencies (i.e., upside risks to our EUR-Scandi forecast profiles), but more so to SEK.

### Big news for Europe = big news for SEK

A game-changer for Germany (see report: <u>Germany: game changer 4 Mar '25</u>) and the EUR is also a game-changer for Sweden and SEK, we believe. Indicatively, Germany's weight in the, trade-based, krona index ("KIX") is c. 16%. That of the Euro area stands at c. 46%.

Also in line with our more bullish EUR-USD forecast, we now see more SEK upside from: (1) more defence spending at either national (Sweden has plenty of fiscal space) or the EU level – the impact would likely be both direct and, especially, indirect via Germany and the Euro area; (2) more – not necessarily fiscal – EU reforms; and (3) a potential Ukraine peace deal alongside lower energy prices (see report: <u>Ukraine peace deal – what if? 27 Feb '25</u>). Meanwhile, the recent hawkish surprises in the Swedish inflation and GDP data will likely keep the Riksbank cautious for now despite the soft business survey. As for SEK positioning, it remains light, especially for Real Money (see report: <u>LCBF 3</u> <u>Mar '25</u>).

#### More modest changes for NOK

NOK stands to benefit less than SEK from positive Euro area developments. We stay relatively cautious in the near term, making no forecast adjustments to EUR-NOK until end-Q3: a potential Ukraine peace deal could come alongside lower energy prices, which would likely weigh on NOK vs. SEK and possibly vs. the EUR. But NOK can also benefit – even if less than SEK – from positive Euro area developments. As a result, we adjust slightly modestly lower our EUR-NOK profile from Q4-25 onwards. We also expect Norges to somewhat lean more hawkish in March (see report: Nordics cross-asset views 21 Feb '25). NOK positioning is also light, especially for Real Money.

#### Both remain undervalued, NOK more so

We still perceive SEK and especially NOK as undervalued throughout our revised forecast horizon. Our upward-sloping NOKSEK profile after mid-24 mainly reflects valuation.

#### Exhibit 19: Latest Scandi FX forecasts (in brackets are previous forecasts)

We revise EUR-SEK meaningfully lower, EUR-NOK modestly so

	Spot	Mar-25	Jun-25	Sep-25	YE 2025	Mar-26	Jun-26	Sep-26	YE 2026
EUR/SEK	10.98	11.00 (11.50)	10.70 (11.40)	10.60 (11.30)	10.40 (11.10)	10.40 (11.10)	10.40 (11.10)	10.40 (11.00)	10.30 (10.90)
USD/SEK	10.15	10.19 (11.17)	9.73 (10.86)	9.46 (10.56)	9.04 (10.09)	9.04 (10.09)	8.89 (9.91)	8.81 (9.57)	8.58 (9.48)
EUR/NOK	11.75	11.80	11.70	11.40	11.00 (11.30)	11.00 (11.20)	10.90 (11.20)	10.80 (11.10)	10.70 (10.90)
USD/NOK	10.86	10.93 (11.46)	10.64 (11.14)	10.18 (10.65)	9.57 (10.27)	9.57 (10.18)	9.32 (10.00)	9.15 (9.65)	8.92 (9.48)
NOK/SEK	0.93	0.93 (0.97)	0.91 (0.97)	0.93 (0.99)	0.95 (0.98)	0.95 (0.99)	0.95 (0.99)	0.96 (0.99)	0.96 (1.00)
EUR/USD	1.08	1.08 (1.03)	1.10 (1.05)	1.12 (1.07)	1.15 (1.10)	1.15 (1.10)	1.17 (1.12)	1.18 (1.15)	1.20 (1.15)

Source: BofA Global Research. Spot and forecasts as of March 6, 2025



## EM Themes Latam FX: Crossing into the tariff zone

Christian Gonzalez Rojas BofAS christian.gonzalezrojas@bofa.com **Ezequiel Aguirre** BofAS ezequiel.aguirre2@bofa.com

The following piece is an abridged version of <u>The LatAm FX Strategist: Crossing into the</u> tariff zone 04 March 2025

#### Summary of FX views

Uncertainty around global tariffs remains high, which should translate into high LatAm FX volatility. We continue to favor relative value, as we believe that tariff risks remain underpriced and see some dislocations in valuations.

**ARS (neutral\*):** While below-inflation ARS depreciation raises overvaluation concerns, a possible IMF deal may ease pressure. We see USD/ARS at 1,350 by 2025-end.

**BRL (bullish\*):** The recent monetary tightening should support FX, while valuation remains attractive. We see USD/BRL at 5.75 by 2025-end.

**CLP** (**bullish**\*): A hawkish BCCh should provide support to CLP, as well as attractive valuation. China and copper tariffs are a risk. We see USD/CLP at 940 by 2025-end.

**COP** (**bearish**\*): COP is the most overvalued currency in the region, further monetary easing and fiscal risks should add pressure. We see USD/COP at 4,550 by 2025-end.

**MXN (bearish\*):** Tariff uncertainty remains underpriced, while an aggressive easing cycle may translate in MXN weakness. We see USD/MXN at 21.50 by 2025-end.

**PEN** (bearish\*): Fundamentals do not support a meaningful strengthening of PEN, while a zero rate differential may add pressure. We see USD/PEN at 3.78 by 2025-end.

**UYU (neutral\*):** Election noise has eased. Favorable structural reforms, strong growth and cautious fiscal should support UYU. We see USD/UYU at 43.7 by 2025-end.

**CACs:** We are neutral CRC amid disappointing fiscal news but good macro. Bullish DOP amid positive macro. We see USD/CRC at 515 and USD/DOP at 63.0 by 2025-end.

#### Exhibit 20: BofA quarter-end FX forecasts

We are neutral ARS, bullish BRL, bullish CLP, bearish COP, bearish MXN, bearish PEN

			Fore	casts	
Currency	View/bias	1Q '25	2Q '25	3Q '25	4Q '25
USD/ARS (official)	neutral*	1,050	1,120	1,200	1,350
USD/ARS (blue chip)		1,208	1,232	1,260	1,350
USD/BRL	bullish*	6.00	5.90	5.80	5.75
USD/CLP	bullish*	945	945	942	940
USD/COP	bearish*	4,300	4,400	4,500	4,550
USD/CRC	neutral*	509	511	513	515
USD/DOP	bullish*	62.5	62.6	62.7	63.0
USD/MXN	bearish*	20.50	21.00	21.25	21.50
USD/PEN	bearish*	3.72	3.74	3.76	3.78
USD/UYU	neutral*	43.9	44.0	43.8	43.7

Source: BofA Global Research

BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH

\*Note: bullish/neutral/bearish labels are relative to 1-quarter-ahead forward contracts.

## CEE FX to perform even without ceasefire

Mikhail Liluashvili MLI (UK) mikhail.liluashvili@bofa.com Raghav Adlakha MLI (UK) raghav.adlakha@bofa.com

The following piece is an abridged version of the report: <u>Emerging Insight: Our CEE</u> trades should perform even without a ceasefire 04 March 2025

## Ceasefire: HUF outperforms, followed by PLN and CZK

HUF is likely to outperform in the event of a Russia/Ukraine ceasefire scenario...

The forint should outperform CEE peers because: 1) Hungary is the most gas-intense economy (see Exhibit 21) and has the highest amount of energy imports in CEE (as a % of GDP) as shown in Exhibit 22; 2) EURHUF has the highest beta to European gas prices after controlling for global factors.

We also believe that only about 1-1.5% of the recent HUF appreciation was due to pricing Russia/Ukraine. If European gas prices go to 30 or below, we could see EURHUF at 380 or below (see our report, <u>EEMEA Strategy Watch</u>). The boldest ceasefire trade is to be short USDHUF, but tariffs are a big risk to this.

#### ...followed by PLN...

Poland has a similar amount of energy imports (relative to GDP) to Czechia, but is slightly more oil- and gas-intensive. The zloty is also likely to be supported by Ukraine reconstruction which should accelerate economic activity in Poland.

A hawkish NBP could provide further support as the market is more dovish now than our policy rate forecast. A global non-EM specialist might prefer to express the view through the zloty given it is a larger and more liquid market.

The government might not be fully comfortable with EURPLN at 4.1, as this level is usually associated with a negative impact on the competitiveness of exporters. However, a positive supply-side shock coming from lower energy prices is likely to shift down the level (of EURPLN) at which exporters' competitiveness starts to suffer, to 4 or below.

#### ...and CZK might also do well, but worse than CEE peers

We believe the CZK should underperform the PLN and HUF in a ceasefire scenario despite crowded PLN positioning and overvaluation. Even though Czech energy imports are similar to those of Poland (as a % of GDP), the sensitivity of EURCZK to gas prices disappears after we control for EM FX and the swap rate differential. Moreover, the CZK is also overvalued, but less so than the PLN. The CNB is also more likely to cut rates if there is a big drop in gas prices than the NBP.







BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH



Exhibit 22: CEE - Hungary's energy import bill much higher than peers'

BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH



#### 30% probability is priced into EURPLN and 14% into EURHUF, in our view

Assuming that EURHUF should be at around 380 if gas prices go to 30 or below in 6 months and EURPLN at around 4.05, we would estimate 14% probability of a ceasefire (and an increase in gas flows from Russia to Europe) is priced into EURHUF and 30% into EURPLN. The probability priced into EURPLN is closer to current levels on Polymarket (circa 45%).



## Singapore Trip Notes – February 2025

Chun Him Cheung, CFA Merrill Lynch (Hong Kong) chunhim.cheung@bofa.com Ting Him Ho, CFA Merrill Lynch (Hong Kong) tinghim.ho@bofa.com

The following piece is an abridged version of the report: <u>Asia FI & FX Strategy Watch:</u> <u>Singapore Trip Notes – February 2025 05 March 2025</u>

### Clients see USD-Asia to be flat prior to April

Our conversations with Singapore-based clients were dominated by the topic of US tariffs and implications for the trade-oriented economies of North Asia. Most clients expect USD-Asia remain flat and want to avoid outright directional plays on the USD, given the volatility around tariff headlines but against the backdrop of the overall weakening of the US economy.

Clients are putting on intra-day RV trades such as short TWD/KRW, long INR/TWD and playing USDHKD. Clients saw USDKRW to be range-bound given the ongoing tariff risks, but NPS hedging to limit top-side potential.

On USDCNH, some clients were tactically turning short as they do not anticipate the reaction function of the PBOC changing. Most clients were cautious of the rally in Chinese equities and said any engagement would likely be a short-term trade. However, the positive headlines around China since Lunar New Year have increased optimism around China and points to an overall situation of stabilization.

### Consensus trades: HKD carry, pay TWD, rec KRW rates

From our discussion with investors, the most consensus trade we heard from this trip was long USDHKD 1-year outright and structured via call-spreads or call-fly. The low-level of USDHKD 1-year outright makes optics of call-spreads and call-flies very attractive and most funds reached their maximum limit for this trade.

Overall, clients we spoke with like to pay USDTWD NDF curve for the roll-up in carry and are somewhat reassured by lower hedging activity by Taiwanese lifers. Receive Korea front-end is also quite consensus among clients, given the BoK's cutting cycle and a downward revision to 2025 growth target.

## Singapore Trip Notes – February 2025

Throughout the last week of February, we visited a combination of hedge funds, real money and corporate clients to discuss the macro-outlook for North Asia.

**On China and Chinese equities sentiment:** Clients presented a mixed outlook for Chinese equities as most cited the rally in Sept-2024 on the back of rising fiscal support that quickly faded by early October.

Most clients noted any increase in ownership of Chinese equities would likely be a shortterm investment as policy uncertainty from the Chinese government remains a key concern.

However, clients that note cyclically, Chinese data is likely to reach a bottom and the meeting between President Xi, Jack Ma and other Chinese tech executives is sending a good signal. When asked about the upcoming China NPC, most clients do not have high expectations.

**On HKD funding:** During the week, Hong Kong equities began to peak and started correcting. Most hedge fund clients like receiving the USDHKD forward curve in anticipation of lower USDHKD forward points and 1-month HIBOR fixing normalizing to 3.70%, from a recent peak of 4.06%. However, one hedge fund client disagreed and rather pay the USDHKD curve, anticipating sustained elevated volumes on the Hong Kong Exchange.



#### Exhibit 23: Equity turnover in Hong Kong (HK\$ bn)

Turnover in Hong Kong equities significantly increased in February



Exhibit 24: Spot USDHKD and 1-month HK-US interest rate differential

The push lower in spot USDHKD resulted 1-year outright to remain below 7.74



BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH

**On 1-year USDHKD outright carry trade:** During our week in Singapore, one of the most popular and consensus trades was call-spreads or call-fly on USDHKD. The strong inflow from the Southbound Stock Connect pushed spot USDHKD lower, while the February seasonality resulted in a more limited reaction in front-end HKD funding.

As such, 1-year outright in USDHKD got pushed down to a low of 7.739, resulting in very attractive levels to enter into HKD carry trades. The aggressive selling of out-the-money (OTM) call options on USDHKD resulted in a highly inverted USDHKD risk reversal curve. We mentioned to clients that with the US policy risk, OTM calls are cheap to buy and are an attractive way to hedge tail risks.

## USD/CNY playing the long game

## Claudio Piron

Merrill Lynch (Singapore) claudio.piron@bofa.com

The following note is an abridged version of the report: <u>Asia FI & FX Strategy Viewpoint:</u> <u>USD/CNY – Playing the long game 06 March 2025</u>

### Tariffs, retaliation and a stoic RMB

The CNY is showing remarkable stability this year with a modest gain of almost 1% against the USD. This comes as US tariffs against Chinese imports are ratcheting up by 20%. This note examines USD/CNY's recent behavior and whether there is a change in China's FX tactics. Finally, we explore under what circumstances CNY appreciates.

Thus far, China is responding with a prompt, predictable and targeted retaliation. Its latest salvo is focusing on US agricultural tariffs as much as 15% and banning exports to targeted US defense firms. This restrained response is also very evident in recent USD/CNY PBoC fixings, which sets the midpoint for the daily +/- 2% trading band.

China is so far refraining from tit-for-tat CNY depreciation to offset negative tariff effects. This is a potential departure from its 2018/19 strategy to offset US tariffs.

## Relative performance and real consequences

However, it would be premature to say that China's FX strategy has fundamentally changed for two reasons, but the benign US rates environment does mean less stress on CNY depreciation against USD:

First, CNY is still underperforming its EM peers and the narrowing of US front end yield spreads to China -see Exhibit 25. Indeed, arguably more important from a policy perspective at the 2% depreciation in the trade weighted CFETS basket, which delivers indirect monetary easing. This negative USD/CNY vs. CFETS correlation is buying time, without the need to add to FX volatility unnecessarily by driving USD/CNY higher.

Second, if China is attempting to keep CNY stable against USD, the real test is yet to come. Holding the nominal exchange rate steady between two of the world's largest economies amid trade shocks, forces greater adjustment on their real economies, disinflation for China and inflation for the US.



Source: BofA Global Research, Bloomberg



## ASEAN/INR FX: Long INR and THB

Claudio Piron Merrill Lynch (Singapore) claudio.piron@bofa.com Abhay Gupta Merrill Lynch (Singapore) abhay.gupta2@bofa.com

The following note is an abridged version of the report: <u>EM Alpha: ASEAN/India FX –</u> <u>Trades for stronger EUR 06 March 2025</u>

### Trades for bullish EUR view

The turn in prospects for EUR (see report: <u>FX Alpha: Game-changer: Bullish EUR trades</u> <u>05 March 2025</u>) has gone against our outlook for near-term USD strength that was expected on the back of ongoing trade tensions (see report: <u>The EM Asia FX Strategist:</u> <u>Asia FX Monthly – Calm before the storm 27 February 2025</u>).</u>

In our projections for Asia FX this year, we had anticipated a peak in USD around mid-2025 but the stronger fiscal push in Europe has brought that forward to much earlier. Additionally, lower US yields, resulting from higher policy uncertainty hurting confidence and US growth expectations are also easing USD pressure on EM FX.

From this perspective, EM Asian countries that benefit the most will be those that place a high weight on FX stability, especially higher yielders INR, IDR, and PHP. Less depreciation pressure, gives them more space to cut rates, reflate the economy and lift expected asset returns and potential bond inflows.

We close some of our bearish Asia trades below and selectively turn long INR and THB vs USD. While trade tensions may still weigh on Asia on NEER basis, further EUR strength may result in softer USD-Asia on bilateral basis. Needless to say, policy uncertainty remains high, and we continue to lean on opportunistic and tactical opportunities given the volatile markets.

## Turn short CNHINR to long INR

We close our short CNHINR recommendation (entry 11.74 spot, current spot 12.02, target 11.32, stop 11.90, carry 43bps/month) slightly out of the money net of carry.

We close the CNH leg and turn it into long INR vs USD due to INR's low beta to USD moves. EUR strength would also ease the valuation concerns on INR's REER and provide room for slight appreciation on the spot. India's seasonal CA improvement in 1Q would also get a tailwind from recent decline in oil prices.

Risk of unwinding of RBI's short USD forward book remains but RBI has been actively rolling forward positions to much longer tenor and utilizing FX swaps as an instrument for liquidity injection. That makes the sustainable level of short-USD position larger than it seemed previously.

RBI has also defended INR around 88/USD level and has expressed a preference to avoid build-up of one-sided market expectations on spot movements. Allowing INR appreciation before stepping in to recuperate reserves would be consistent with that view. Risk to the view also comes from ongoing large equity outflows which could keep the BoP under pressure despite softer USD and improving terms of trade for India.

## Turn outright long THB

We turn long THB vs USD (entry spot 33.66, target 32.5, stop 34.5, carry -19bps/m) and close our bearish THB trade vs SGD (entry spot 26.54, current 25.23, target 27.2, stop 26.2, carry 14bps/m) (See report: <u>EM Alpha: Thailand FX – Short THB vs SGD 01 August 2024</u>).

THB's CA surplus has understated the ongoing BoP surplus due to large errors and omissions flows. While underlying driver of these large inflows remains unclear, THB's strong returns despite BoT's accumulation of reserves points to a much larger USD surplus.



Secondly, THB stands to benefit from recent decline in oil prices which could improve THB's terms of trade and CA surplus further. THB's high beta to USD moves would reduce any concerns on the recent NEER appreciation and increases the risks towards a stronger THB vs USD. Risk to the trade come from renewed USD strength due to trade tensions or spike in oil prices which could weigh on THB's terms of trade.

### **Close long USDPHP**

We also close our recent USDPHP trade recommendation (entry 1m forward 58.43, current 57.29, target 59.5, stop 57.5, carry -10bps/m) which has stopped out due to recent USD weakness (See report <u>EM Alpha: Philippines – Add short PHP vs USD 08</u> January 2025).

PHP's fundamental outlook has been challenged by wide CA deficit over the last year and BSP's tilt towards easing monetary conditions via rate-cuts and liquidity injections. BSP's reserves changes indicate a change in the reaction function towards a more defensive policy stance against PHP weakness earlier. Risk to the view come from higher oil prices which could result in weaker PHP.



## TWD: faces Trump policy tightrope

Xiaoqing Pi Merrill Lynch (Hong Kong) xiaoqing.pi@bofa.com Helen Qiao Merrill Lynch (Hong Kong) helen.qiao@bofa.com

The following piece is an abridged version of the report: <u>Taiwan Viewpoint: Taiwan could</u> sidestep direct tariff pain, but may face Trump policy tightrope 05 March 2025

#### Direct tariff vulnerabilities may prove less severe

President Trump's tariff threats, including a proposed tariff on semiconductor imports and "reciprocal" tariffs as early as April 2, have raised concerns about potential impact on Taiwan's economy. However, in our view, these concerns might be exaggerated.

Taiwan's direct exposure to potential tariffs seems limited, and the government shows strong willingness to mitigate risks and maintain strong economic ties with the US. That said, the tariffs on products from China/Mexico/Canada effective March 4 would hurt Taiwan indirectly, and the pain could deepen if Trump targets "things associated with chips".

### Limited impact of potential chip and reciprocal tariffs

Taiwan only ships 4.5% of its semiconductor exports directly to the US, accounting for just 1.6% of total exports. The lack of alternative sources for advanced chips in the US means disruption in supply could sharply lift costs for American imports. Also, Taiwan's trade-weighted average tariffs on US goods are comparable to those imposed by the US, meaning a 'reciprocal' tariff may not hurt significantly.

### Government pledges more purchases to head off risks

Taiwan has adopted a proactive approach to address potential trade tensions by increasing purchases of US weapons, energy products, and agricultural products. The government has pledged to raise defense spending to at least 3% of GDP in 2025, and is reported to be considering plans to purchase US\$7-10bn worth of US arms. In addition, it is exploring plans to buy more US energy products like LNG and crude oil, as well as agricultural products. That said, US supply of these products is a major constraint.

### Investing in re-shoring and high-tech manufacturing

Taiwan is also focusing on boosting its investments in the US, particularly in high-tech manufacturing sectors. This trend is likely to continue as Taiwan seeks to strengthen its role in supporting US-led reshoring initiatives, while securing its position as a key partner in global supply chains. Latest case in point: TSMC announced on March 3 that it would invest \$100bn in US plants that will boost its chip output on American soil.

### Trump policies beyond tariffs should keep Taiwan on toes

Though we believe Taiwan is less affected by the direct tariff shock than many investors assume, it is not immune to risks associated with Trump's policies – for e.g., Taiwan could be adversely hit by US tariffs on other countries that are downstream in Taiwan's supply chain (such as tariffs on Mexico should they become permanent), additional restrictions on exports to China, or a US-brokered deal to license crucial technology to competitors. We believe Taiwan's policy makers would reassess their policy trajectory if any of the above-mentioned shocks damage Taiwan's economic prospects.



## Quant & Vol Insights

Howard Du, CFA BofAS yuhao.du@bofa.com

## FX moves precipitates equities on tariffs-induced risk-off

Risky assets have underperformed since February 14 due to combination of deteriorating US growth outlook and renewed tariffs tension into March. FX pairs with high correlation to equities historically have acted as cheaper cross-hedges for equity investors. However, unlike past risk-off shocks, many conventional risk-off currency pairs have already moved by more than equities this time. Exhibit 26 shows in terms of *z*-scores, magnitudes of directional moves in AUDJPY and USDCAD since February 14 have surpassed the size of US and global equity selloffs. Tariffs have more direct implications for FX than equities, and this is getting reflected in the market price actions.

### Use leveraged downside expressions for cross-JPYs

Historically the JPY would benefit the most in G10 from a US growth shock. For investors still looking to put on lower USDJPY or cross-JPY expressions to hedge a US growth slowdown, we would advocate doing so via leveraged structures and fade the risk premium at deep OTM put strikes. Front-end JPY skew remains wide for JPY calls, with 3m USDJPY risk reversal at 14<sup>th</sup> percentile vs past two years (Exhibit 27).

Out-of-money USDJPY strikes below 140 would be equivalent to more than a 6% move lower from current spot level. At a 3-months horizon, historical USDJPY selloffs of greater size have happened less than 10% of the time (Exhibit 28). In comparison, current vol surface at 3m tenor implies a 140-strike USDJPY put would have 18.6% delta. Rich risk premium for OTM USDJPY put suggests the market is pricing-in a greater likelihood of near-future USDJPY weakness than historical return distributions. We like to fade this risk premium. While the US economy has deteriorated over the past month, our Q1 2025 US GDP tracking is still a lot higher than the Atlanta Fed's tracker (see report: Morning Market Tidbits, 04 March 2025). On the JPY side, our fundamental strategist maintains the structural bearish JPY view (see report: Japan Rates and FX Viewpoint, 18 February 2025).

### Consider EURAUD calls as another risk-off hedge

We also like owning EURAUD call as an alternative risk-off hedging expression given prevailing market dynamics. EURAUD has similar historical correlation to the SPX as USDMXN and USDCAD (Exhibit 29). The level of implied vol is still relatively cheap; further deterioration of risk sentiment in the near-term should support this pair from both spot directional and vol perspective. A 3m 10-delta EURAUD call would have strike around 1.80 and premium around 0.34% EUR, which could serve as a cheap tail-risk hedge, in our view. In addition, recent paradigm shift in Germany's fiscal policy stance provides a fundamentally bullish driver for the EUR over the medium-term (see report: <u>Euro Area Watch: 04 March 2025</u>). Even in the absence of a full-on risk-off shock, a EURAUD call should still benefit from the bullish EUR tailwinds.

#### Exhibit 26: Size of FX moves in second half of Feb has been similar to equity

Z-scores of FX and equity returns from Feb 14 – Feb 28 vs history



Source: BofA Global Research, Bloomberg. Z-score is calculated relative to 2-week FX and equity returns over the past 10 years BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH

Exhibit 28: We like to fade risk premium at deep OTM USDJPY strikes Historical return profile and current 3m implied delta for USDJPY strikes

Strike	OTMS	Percentile vs Historical USDJPY Return Profile	Delta
140	-6.1%	9.3%	18.6%
139	-6.8%	7.7%	16.0%
138	-7.5%	5.9%	13.7%
137	-8.1%	4.9%	11.8%
136	-8.8%	3.9%	10.0%
135	-9.5%	3.3%	8.5%

Source: BofA Global Research, Bloomberg.

The OTMS column shows deviation of strike from prevailing spot price. The next column shows the percentile of the OTMS returns vs distribution of historical 3m USDJPY returns. The Delta columns shows current deltas for 3m USDJPY put at each strike levels.

BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH





## Exhibit 29: EURAUD has relatively low vol and high correlation to SPX

10y avg 3m FX return correlation to SPX vs current level of 3m implied vol



Source: BofA Global Research, Bloomberg. The x-axis denotes absolute values of correlations in order to compare magnitude.

## **Technical Strategy**

Paul Ciana, CMT BofAS paul.ciana@bofa.com

#### Making euro great again

Link to the full report: FX Technical Advantage: Making euro great again 05 March 2025

#### View: Making euro great again

History continues to repeat and its making euro great again. The DXY continues to repeat the 4Q16-1Q17 pattern (see report: <u>The ghosts of 2017 - 19 Feb 2025</u>). It has since gone forth to confirm a repeat head and shoulders top. After euro reached our 1.02 target, on February 4<sup>th</sup> it formed a bullish hammer candle marking the second low of a double bottom (see report: <u>Hammering out a deal 05 February 2025</u>). It has since rallied and confirmed a bottom. With the DXY trend firmly set to down and euro up, the next thing to repeat is 2Q17-3Q17 which saw these trends persist. Medium term, DXY could decline to the two-year lows at about 100-101 and euro back up to the 1.12s. However, if the size of the rally in 2017 repeats, euro could be looking at upside of 17-21% which puts the 200m SMA at 1.20 on our radar. Similarly, long term support for the DXY is in the 97s.

### DXY: Head and shoulders top as 1Q25 repeats 1Q17

The DXY went forth and confirmed its head and shoulders top. The 4Q16-1Q17 pattern continues to repeat. Downside potential for the DXY in its daily chart include 105.10, 104 and 103.40 while below 107.66 (the right shoulder high). Medium-term risk to 97s.

### Euro: Big base and breakout, largest rally since Nov 2022

This week has been the largest up week since Nov 2022 when a positioning rushed out of shorts and a long chase began. Spot has broken higher and MACD has crossed bullish. We see upside to 1.0850 (declining 200wk SMA, 1.10 and likely back to the top of the two-year range at 1.12. Monthly chart implications are higher, such as 1.20. Bullish EUR vs. CAD with next level at 1.60 and vs. CHF to the .98s. EURCZK and EURMXN are coiling up and getting close to a large move (straddles?). EURHUF is declining toward 3.90.

## USD bearish vs GBP, CAD, PHP, JPY

We've been bullish GBPUSD and favored buying the dip in 1H March for further upside (see report: <u>Chart alpha - 21 Feb 2025</u>). This week it has blasted above its 50wk and 200wk SMA in line with our view. USDCAD looks to be starting a corrective wave that could test 1.4190 / 1.40. USDPHP is declining within a triangle pattern to 56.85 / 56.20. USDJPY's bearish break of the ichimoku cloud implies wave C down to the 145/142 support area in Q2-Q3.

#### History repeating may also means \$MXN & \$CNH roll over

We continue to track the repeating 4Q16-1Q17 narrative on these crosses. If the USD has indeed topped for the year, USDMXN may decline to 19.10 and USDCNH to 7.00.

### Chart Alpha: We went long EURUSD and EURCHF

BofA FX and Technical Strategy went long EURUSD and EURCHF. Trade 1: Buy 6m EUR/USD 1.08/1.13 1x2 ratio c/s for 1.01% EUR (spot ref 1.0696). Trade 2: Buy 6m EUR/CHF 0.9450/0.97 1x2 ratio c/s for 0.53% EUR (spot ref: 0.9550). Please see this report for more detail: <u>FX Alpha: Game-changer: Bullish EUR trades 05 March 2025</u>.



## **Trade Recommendations G10**

#### Howard Du, CFA

BofAS

yuhao.du@bofa.com

#### Exhibit 30: Open trades G10

Current G10 FX trade recommendations. Prices as of 5-Mar-2025.

Trade Description	Open Date	Entry Price	Expiry Date	<b>Current Price</b>	Rationale	Risks
Buy 6m EUR/USD ratio call spread	5-Mar-25	1.01% EUR (spot ref 1.0696, buy 1 unit 1.08-strike call; short 2 units of 1.13-strike call.	4-Sep-25	1.0034% EUR	German fiscal package, more EU-level defence spending and lower energy price are bullish EUR/USD.	Increased global volatility on risk-off shock, or EUR rallies sharply beyond the upper breakeven level of the ratio call spread.
Buy 6m EUR/CHF ratio call spread	5-Mar-25	0.53% EUR (spot ref 0.9550, buy 1 unit 0.9450 strike call; short 2 units of 0.97 strike call	4-Sep-25	0.4877% EUR	Bullish EUR fiscal policies, widening rate differential and capital flow into EUR assets are bullish EUR/CHF.	Increased global volatility on risk-off shock, or EUR rallies sharply beyond the upper breakeven level of the ratio call spread.
Buy 3m EUR/SEK cal	11-Feb-25	0.57% EUR (strike ref 11.40, spot ref 11.2709, vol ref 5.1)	9-May-25	0.1657% EUR	Stretched quant valuation and expectation of higher global tariffs risk to drive SEK weaker in the near-term.	Ukraine peace deal prolongs
Short AUD/CAD	16-Jan-25	0.8933 (target 0.86, stop loss 0.91)	Spot	0.9079	Expectation of BoC/RBA path and US tariffs broadening out to RoW point to lower AUD/CAD.	Relief rally for AUD if global tariff pressure turns out to be less than expected.
<u>Buy 3m USD/CHF cal</u> <u>spread</u>	14-Jan-25	0.6466% USD (spot ref 0.9167, strike refs 0.92/0.9450)	14-Apr-25	0.0926% USD	Trend and carry factors are bullish USD/CHF. We also believe the USD broadly has more room to rise on tariffs.	USD loses the broad-based bullish momentum in the first quarter of the year.

Source: BofA Global Research

111

## **Exhibit 31: G10 FX Closed trades** Recently closed trades in G10 FX.

Trade Description	Entry date	Entry Level	Target	Stop		Level closed
Buy NOKSEK Buy 6m EURJPY ERKO put	1-Feb-24 22-Nov-24	0.9949 0.7425% EUR (spot ref 160.65, strike ref 158.75, down/out European barrier at 150.00)	1.0240	0.9480	5-Mar-25 7-Feb-25	0.9352 0.96% EUR (spot ref 157.79)
Short EUR/GBP via 3m seagull	24-Jan-25	Rec 0.3052% EUR (buy 0.83/0.82-strike put spread funded by short 0.86-strike call, spot ref 0.8445)			3-Feb-25	0.3191% EUR (spot ref 0.8299)
6m AUDUSD digi risk reversal	22-Nov-24	Rec 5.2% AUD (spot ref 0.6502, long put costs 21.03% vs short call receives 26.24%, atm vol 9.97			09-Jan-25	37% AUD
Buy 3m GBP/CHF ratio call spread	6-Nov-24	0.7175% GBP (1x2 notional, strike refs 1.1162 and 1.1450, spot ref 1.1284, vol refs 7.36 and 6.25)			17-Dec-24	1.0364% GBP
Buy AUD/KRW	18-Nov-24	909	930	875	4-Dec-24	933
Buy 3m 11.65/11.40 EUR/NOK put spread	9-Aug-24	0.70% EUR (spot ref 11.8054, vol refs 9.01% and 8.33%)			11-Nov-24	Option expired OTM (spot ref 11.7544)
Buy AUD/NZD	28-Aug-24	1.0877	1.13	1.07	28-Oct-24	1.1054
Buy 4m EURUSD put spread	10-0ct-24	0.3658% EUR (spot ref 1.0933, vol refs 6.518 and 6.610)	}		23-Oct-24	0.56% EUR (spot reference 1.0769, vol references 7.115 and 7.149)
Buy 6m ATMF EURUSD straddle	8-Apr-2024	3.3558% EUR (spot ref 1.0804, strike ref 1.0880, vol ref 6.019)			7-Oct-24	Straddle expired OTM (spot ref 1.0980)
Buy 6m 0.96538 EUR/CHF call	3-Apr-24	1.4382% EUR (spot ref 0.97737, vol ref 5.186%)			2-0ct-24	Option expired OTM (spot ref 0.9385)
Buy EUR/USD	16-Nov-23	1.0859	1.15	1.04	30-Sep-24	Raised stop to 1.10 (spot ref 1.1209)
Buy 2m 1.10/1.13 GBP/CHF risk reversal	19-Aug-24	Rec 0.074% GBP (spot ref 1.1213, vol refs 7.464 and 7.342)			19-Sep-24	0.33% GBP (spot ref 1.1262)
Short USD/CAD via 2m seagull structure	1-Aug-24	Buy 1.36-strike put funded by short 1.38- 1.40 strike call spread. Initially receive 0.26% USD (spot ref 1.3846, vol refs 4.797, 4.674 and 5.156).			19-Aug-24	0.3158% USD (spot ref 1.3666)
Buy 3m 11.80-11.40 EUR/NOK put spread	23-Jul-24	0.67% EUR (spot ref 11.9831, vol ref 7.44%/6.7%)			1-Aug-24	1.32% EUR (spot ref 11.7483, vol refs 8.30%/7.61%)
Buy 3m AUD/CHF risk reversal	6-May-24	Zero-cost (strikes: 0.5795/0.6096, spot reference: 0.5988)			16-Jul-24	0.13% AUD, spot reference: 0.6019
Buy 3m EUR/SEK call spread	7-Jun-24	0.62% EUR (spot ref 11.3891, strikes 11.40 and 11.60, vol refs 5.7)			12-Jul-24	0.87% EUR, spot ref 11.5009
Buy NZD/CAD	6-Jun-24	0.8465	0.8750	0.83	4-Jul-24	0.83
Buy 3m GBP/USD 1.3074 call	8-Mar-24	0.51% GBP (spot ref: 1.28, vol ref: 5.89%)			10-Jun-24	Option expired OTM, spot ref 1.2731
Buy 3m EUR/JPY 158/155 put spread	26-Jan-24	0.6663% EUR (spot ref: 160.41, vol refs: 8.709 & 8.965)			25-Apr-24	Option expired OTM, spot ref 166.85
Buy 4m EUR/GBP vol swap	16-Nov-23	5.1	6.0	4.5	20-Mar-24	4.3
Buy AUD/NZD 1.0675 call	23-Feb-24	0.51% AUD (spot ref: 1.0592, vol ref: 4.675%)			14-Mar-24	1.15% (spot reference 1.0744)
Buy USDSEK	2-Feb-24	10.49		10.30	26-Feb-24	10.30
Buy 3m 1x1.5 0.8320/0.95 EUR/CHF call spread	2-Jan-24	0.53% EUR (spot ref: 0.9320, vol refs: 5.8% and 5.25%)			20-Feb-24	1.1% EUR (spot ref 0.95127)
Buy 3m GBP/CHF 1.0950/1.1100 call spread	5-Feb-24	0.47% GBP (spot ref: 1.0947, vol refs: 6.2% & 5.6%)	L		14-Feb-24	0.82% GBP (spot ref 1.1119)
Buy 3m 1x1.5 GBP/SEK call spread	12-Jan-24	0.66% GBP (spot ref: 13.1008, vol refs: 7.95% and 7.47%)	6		29-Jan-24	0.91% GBP (spot ref: 13.3066, vol refs: 7.38% and 6.89%).
Buy 3m 1.90/1.86 GBP/AUD put spread		0.6806% GBP (spot ref: 1.9192, vol refs: 7.207 and 7.007)			3-Jan-24	1.2315% GBP (spot ref 1.8762, vol refs 7.354 and 6.921)
Sell EUR/NOK via 6m risk reversal (buy 6- month 11.35 put and sell 12.20 call)	16-Nov-23	Receive 0.7307% EUR (spot ref: 11.8623, vol refs: 8.929 and 9.108)			3-Jan-24	Trade costs 1.91% EUR (spot ref: 11.3215, vol refs: 9.67%/10.13%)
Berner Boff Clobal Basaarsh		,				

Source: BofA Global Research



## EM Alpha Trade Recommendations

## David Hauner, CFA >>

**Claudio Piron** 

MLI (UK)

#### Merrill Lynch (Singapore)

Exhibit 32: Open trades

EM Alpha Trade Recommendations

EV.	<b>F</b> ( <b>1</b> )	Entry	Current	-	<u></u>	Notion		D' I
FX Short USDZAR	Entry date 6-Mar-25	level 18.34	level 18.21	Target 17.43	<b>Stop</b> 18.9	<b>al</b> 10	<b>Rationale/ Time horizon</b> German fiscal is bullish for EM FX and the ZAR;	<b>Risks</b> The risks are stronger US data and
							The ZAR is the most undervalued EEMEA currency	rising domestic political risks.
Long INR 1m fwd vs USD	6-Mar-25	87.27	87.32	86	88.0	10	INR benefits from softer USD, CA seasonality, lower oil and carry.	Stronger USD, higher oil or ariffs targeted at India.
Long THB vs USD	6-Mar-25	33.66	33.73	32.5	34.5	10	Softer USD, improving CA surplus on lower oil and large BoP surplus from hidden capital flows supports THB.	USD strength, higher oil prices.
Buy USD/PEN	20-Feb-25	3.6894	3.6472	3.78	3.65	10	The global backdrop remains mixed. The USD has weakened, but copper prices have declined and US-China trade tensions remain.	Weaker US dollar, a sharp rise in copper prices, and a de-escalation o trade tensions US - China.
Long USDTWD 6-month NDF outright	12-Feb-25	32.57	spot 32.868	33.37	32.08	10	With President Trump discussing tariffs on chips, this can impact Taiwan's export earnings and trigger equity outflow.	Decline in global trade tension resulting in a US\$ sell-off and lower USDTWD.
Short PLNHUF	11-Feb-25	96.64	95.94	91.8	99.54	10	PLN is much more overvalued than HUF. Long positioning is more crowded in PLN than in HUF. Ukraine ceasefire: HUF outperforms PLN due to the former's higher exposure to gas prices.	The risks to the trade are a significant repricing higher of rates in Poland, a major negative global shock and increased European gas prices.
Sell PEN/CLP	30-Jan-25	266.91	254.0101	240.00	280.00	10	CLP is ~10% undervalued. There will be no additional interest rate reductions. This year's general election is likely to result in a more pro-market government winning.	Risks are lower copper prices and U.S. tariffs.
Short SGD NEER	22-Jan-25	0.97	1.02	0.3	1.5	10	Short SNEER into MAS meeting on expectations of a dovish outcome with guidance for easing ahead.	Further unwinding of short SNEER positioning
Sell 6m USDEGP NDF	21-Jan-25	53.8	54.22	51.1	55.4	10	IMF programme is on track which should leave USDEGP range bound. Carry is still high	The risk is EGP weakness stemming from global factors and crowded positioning
Long TRY vs EUR and USD via 3m forward	16-Jan-25	39.26	39.30	37.3	40.44	10	TRY should appreciate in real terms driven by positive real rates, disinflation and tight monetary stance. The carry for the trade is very attractive.	Much stronger broader USD
Buy USDHKD 12-month outright	26-Nov-24	7.746	spot 7.7727	7.783	7.72	10	Current interest rate differentials are pricing for 12-month USDHKD outright be below the strong-side of the USDHKD band at 7.75.	further loosening of USDHKD forward points
Buy 6M USD/SGD 1.45 instant one-touch	22-Nov-24	11.50%	spot 1.3318	50%	0	10	Hedge against deeper Asia FX weakness due to trade tensions. Risk of MAS easing.	US-China negotiations reducing trade tensions
Buy 15/05/2025 T-bill in Pakistan FX-unhedged	21-Nov-24	USDPKR: 277.9; T-bill price: 94	279.78	hold to maturity	USDPK R at 283.5	10	PKR to remain stable in next 6m: 1) current account improved materially; 2) REER should remain stable.	PKR depreciation due to global factors
Long BRL/COP	21-Nov-24	754	715.52	900	700	10	Brazil's real should benefit from tightening monetary policy whereas Colombia's peso should weaken from easing monetary policy.	Dovish shift in BCB or hawkish shift in BanRep, fiscal risks deteriorating further in Brazil or improving in Colombia.
Sell USDNGN 3M NDF	07-May-24	1384	1505.31	1285	1700	10	Hikes have materialized & FX backlog has now cleared. Short-term wins from FX reform and monetary policy, the next big focus is fiscal reform.	Persistent low oil prices and a lack o dollar inflows in the country
Short CNH, long basket	17-Nov-23	100	-	94	102	10	We expect CNH to underperform peers as PBOC will lean-in against appreciation in an effort to keep monetary conditions loose. Basket earns 8bps 3M carry	The risk to the trade is a large fiscal policy stimulus and economic recovery, ending the need for loose monetary policy and CNY appreciate aggressively in 6months.

Source: BofA Global Research. Spot values as of March 6 2024. Bid/offer spreads accounted for in initiation and closing levels. Does not reflect tax withholdings or any investment advisory fees. Past performance is no guarantee of future results. A complete performance record is available on request. Inception date – July 4, 2016 Initiation and closing prices are priced as of trade publication.



Exhibit 33: Closed trades EM Alpha Trade Recommendations

Trade description	Entry date	Entry Level	Target	Stop	Notional	Close date	Level closed
Short PHPUSD	8-Jan-25	58.36	59.5	57.5	10	3/6/2025	57.29
Short CNH/INR 3M outright	22-Nov-24	11.736	11.32	11.9	10	3/6/2025	12.02
Short THB vs SGD	1-Aug-24	26.54	27.2	26.2	10	3/6/2025	25.23
Long MXN/CLP	22-Nov	47.9	53.00	45.00	10	1/21/2025	48.3
long SGDKRW	2-Nov-24	1040	1082	1020	10	1/6/2025	1074
Long USDPLN	6-Dec-24	4.03	4.2	3.95	10	1/15/2025	10.70
Long USDZAR	21-Aug-24	17.86	18.6	17.45	10	12/24/2024	18.73
Sell USD/CLP	10-Oct-24	930				12/12/2024	
9M dual digital USD/CNH >7.30, gold rally > 6%	13-May-24	7.242	-	-	10	12/4/2024	7.30
Long 1M USD/CNH call spread	14-Oct-24 24-Apr-24	7.0685 7.8299	7.20-7.35 7.7925 / 7.8365	-	10 -	11/14/2024 11/15/2024	7.2544 3.52
Buy 6-month USDHKD call spread Long BRL/MXN	24-Apr-24 24-Sep-24	3.51	4.00	- 3.25		11/15/2024	3.52 3.52
LONG BRL/MIXIN Sell CLP/COP	24-sep-24 11-lul-24	4 36	4.00	2.20 4.53		11/14/2024	3.52 4.60
Long USDHUF	12-Oct-23	363.56	382	338	-	11/12/2024	385
Pay FRA 6x9 in Hungary vs receive FRA 6x9 in Czechia	5-Sep-24	2.09	2.54	1.84		10/9/2024	2.37
Short USD/PEN	20-Aug-24	3.83	3.70	3.25		9/30/2024	3.702
Long KZT vs an equal basket of USD and EUR (3m NDFs)	25-Jun-24	494.2	469			10/3/2024	
Sell PEN against a basket of USD and CLP	09-May-24	100		106	97.5	9/6/2024	8.97
Short USDPKR using 3m NDF	02-May-24	289	275	298	-	8/12/2024	278
Short EURPLN using a 6m digital option (strike: 4.2)	1/13/2024	17%	strike: 4.2	-		8/15/2024	-
3M USD call, CNH put spread	13-May-24	7.1965	7.25/7.35	-	-	8/13/2024	
Long INRTWD 3m NDF	30-May-24	0.384	0.4	0.377	_	8/1/2024	.389
Pay 2-month USDHKD forward points	3-June-24	-134	-40	-180		7/30/2024	-117
Buy BRL/JPY	23-Apr-24	29.90	32	28		7/24/2024	28
Long IDR vs PHP	31-May-24	277.7	272	280		7/15/2024	276.45
Long TRYCZK using 3m forward	15-May-24	0.643	0.675	0.624	-	6/27/2024	0.675
Long USDZAR	21-Jun-24	17.99	18.9	17.35		6/27/2024	18.47
Buy 4m T-bill in Egypt FX -unhedged	14-Mar-24	T-bill price: 92.2; USDEGP: 47.88	T-bill price: 100	USDEGP: 52.2	-	6/26/2024	98.6
Short THB vs USD using 3m forwards	21-May-24	36.18	36.9	35.8-	-	6/10/2024	36.9
Buy USDINR down-and-in one-touch option for 1m	16-May-24	83.53	82.5		10	6/5/2024	83.61
Worst off 6M USD/IDR>5 % OTMS, USDPHP>5% OTMS	17-Nov-23	32bps	-	-	10	5/30/2024	-
3m USD call CNH put spread	17-Nov-23	39.8bps	7.30/7.55	-	10	5/17/2024	-
	8/2/23	6.175	-	5.00			
Short USDZAR	11/15/2023	18.15	10	14	10	5/13/2024	12.50
Sell EUR/CLP	2-Apr-24	1063	1000	1100	10	5/6/2024	1000
Pay 1x3 USDTWD NDF	3/18/2023	-163	-111.	-190	10	4/22/2024	-63
Buy USDZAR 6m 25 Delta Risk Reversal	16-Feb-24	1.491	2.5	1	10	4/16/2024	2.543
Sell EURKRW 3m NDF	1/14/2024	1429	1385	1450	10	4/11/2024	1466
Buy BRL/MXN							
Short EURTRY using 3m forward	2/5/2024	36.2	34.4	37.3	10	4/9/2024	35.72
Short USDUZS using 3m NDF	1/5/2024	12,674	12,374	12,902	10	4/9/2024	12672
Sell COP vs LatAm FX basket	4/4/2024	100	92	104	10	4/4/2024	105
USDHKD call spread at 2.1x	11/17/2023	7.76	-	-	10	4/5/2024	7.82
Sell USD/PEN	1/15/2024	3.84	3.70	3.90	10	3/82024	3.68
Long IDR vs PHP	1/19/2024	280	276	282	10	2/19/2024	278
Selling USDKRW	1/18/2024	1332	1292	1352	10x10	2/14/2024	1328
Short SGD/KRW	9/20/2023	974	945	990	10	3-nov-23	969
Buy 6m 25-delta call option for USDTWD	8/1/2023	31.6	31.9	29.8	10x10	2/8/2024	
Short CZKHUF	11/29/2023	15.7	14.9	16.3	10x10	2/6/2024	15.48
Long PLNCZK	11/8/2023	5.51	5.78	5.34	10	1/11/2024	5.67

Note: Bid/offer spreads accounted for in entry and closing levels. Does not reflect tax, withholdings or any investment advisory fees. Past performance is no guarantee of future results. A complete performance record is available on request. Inception date – July 4, 2016. For additional discussion on baseline views, valuation and risks to closed trades, please see links to the relevant reports. Trade recommendations are highlighted green when the closing value is greater than the entry value and red when the closing value is less than or equal to the entry value. Source: BofA Global Research

BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH

11

## World At A Glance Projections

#### Exhibit 34: G10 FX forecasts

Forecasts as of 6-Mar-2025

	Spot	Mar-25	Jun-25	Sep-25	YE 2025	Mar-26	Jun-26	Sep-26	YE 2026
G3									
EUR-USD	1.08	1.08	1.10	1.12	1.15	1.15	1.17	1.18	1.20
USD-JPY	148	152	156	161	165	162	160	160	160
EUR-JPY	160	164	172	180	190	186	187	189	192
Dollar Bloc									
USD-CAD	1.43	1.46	1.44	1.42	1.40	1.37	1.35	1.35	1.35
AUD-USD	0.64	0.62	0.63	0.65	0.68	0.69	0.69	0.71	0.71
NZD-USD	0.58	0.55	0.56	0.57	0.60	0.60	0.60	0.61	0.61
Europe						_			
EUR-GBP	0.84	0.83	0.82	0.81	0.80	0.80	0.79	0.78	0.77
GBP-USD	1.29	1.30	1.34	1.38	1.44	1.44	1.48	1.51	1.56
EUR-CHF	0.96	0.94	0.96	0.98	1.00	1.02	1.04	1.06	1.10
USD-CHF	0.88	0.87	0.87	0.88	0.87	0.89	0.89	0.90	0.92
EUR-SEK	10.98	11.00	10.70	10.60	10.40	10.40	10.40	10.40	10.30
USD-SEK	10.14	10.19	9.73	9.46	9.04	9.04	8.89	8.81	8.58
EUR-NOK	11.75	11.80	11.70	11.40	11.00	11.00	10.90	10.80	10.70
USD-NOK	10.86	10.93	10.64	10.18	9.57	9.57	9.32	9.15	8.92

Source: BofA Global Research, Bloomberg. Note: Forecasts as of 6-Mar-2025

BofA GLOBAL RESEARCH

## **Exhibit 35: EM FX forecasts** Forecasts as of 6-Mar-2025

	Spot	Mar-25	Jun-25	Sep-25	YE 2025	Mar-26	Jun-26	Sep-26	YE 2026
Latin America									
USD-BRL	5.78	6.00	5.90	5.80	5.75	5.85	5.90	5.95	6.00
USD-MXN	20.28	20.50	21.00	21.25	21.50	21.75	22.00	22.25	22.50
USD-CLP	927	945	945	942	940	935	930	925	920
USD-COP	4,109	4,300	4,400	4,500	4,550	4,575	4,550	4,525	4,500
USD-ARS	1,064	1,070	1,170	1,250	1,400	1,470	1,544	1,621	1,700
USD-PEN	3.64	3.72	3.74	3.76	3.78	3.79	3.80	3.81	3.82
Emerging Europe									
EUR-PLN	4.17	4.17	4.10	4.10	4.10	4.10	4.10	4.10	4.10
EUR-HUF	399.16	400	395	390	390	390	390	390.00	390
EUR-CZK	25.04	25.10	24.80	24.80	24.80	24.80	24.50	24.40	24.20
USD-ZAR	18.15	18.60	18.30	17.80	17.50	17.30	17.10	17.00	17.00
USD-TRY	36.40	36.70	38.00	39.50	41.00	42.00	43.00	44.00	45.00
EUR-RON	4.98	4.97	4.97	5.02	5.07	5.10	5.12	5.15	5.18
USD-ILS	3.61	3.55	3.55	3.50	3.45	3.45	3.45	3.40	3.40
Asian Bloc									
USD-KRW	1,445.50	1,450	1,450	1,430	1,410	1,390	1,370	1,350.00	1,330
USD-TWD	32.87	33.00	33.30	33.10	32.90	32.70	32.50	32.30	32.10
USD-SGD	1.33	1.37	1.37	1.36	1.35	1.35	1.34	1.34	1.34
USD-THB	33.75	36.00	37.00	36.00	35.00	35.00	34.00	34.00	34.00
USD-HKD	7.77	7.80	7.78	7.78	7.78	7.78	7.78	7.78	7.78
USD-CNY	7.24	7.50	7.60	7.50	7.40	7.30	7.20	7.10	6.90
USD-IDR	16,330	16,500	16,700	16,600	16,500	16,500	16,400	16,400	16,300
USD-PHP	57.33	61.00	62.00	62.00	61.00	61.00	60.00	60.00	60.00
USD-MYR	4.43	4.55	4.60	4.55	4.50	4.50	4.45	4.45	4.45
USD-INR	87.12	88.00	88.00	87.50	87.00	86.00	86.00	86.00	86.00

Source: BofA Global Research, Bloomberg. Note: Forecasts as of 6-Mar-2025

111

#### **Options Risk Statement**

Options and other related derivatives instruments are considered unsuitable for many investors. Options strategy is by definition governed by a finite duration. The most severe risks associated with general options trading are total loss of capital invested and delivery/assignment risk, all which can occur in a short period.

### **Analyst Certification**

I, Athanasios Vamvakidis, hereby certify that the views expressed in this research report accurately reflect my personal views about the subject securities and issuers. I also certify that no part of my compensation was, is, or will be, directly or indirectly, related to the specific recommendations or view expressed in this research report.



# Disclosures

## Due to the nature of the market for derivative securities, the issuers or securities recommended or discussed in this report are not continuously followed. Accordingly, investors must regard this report as providing stand-alone analysis and should not expect continuing analysis or additional reports relating to such issuers and/or securities.

Due to the nature of strategic analysis, the issuers or securities recommended or discussed in this report are not continuously followed. Accordingly, investors must regard this report as providing stand-alone analysis and should not expect continuing analysis or additional reports relating to such issuers and/or securities.

Due to the nature of quantitative analysis, the issuers or securities recommended or discussed in this report are not continuously followed. Accordingly, investors must regard this report as providing stand-alone analysis and should not expect continuing analysis or additional reports relating to such issuers and/or securities.

Due to the nature of technical analysis, the issuers or securities recommended or discussed in this report are not continuously followed. Accordingly, investors must regard this report as providing stand-alone analysis and should not expect continuing analysis or additional reports relating to such issuers and/or securities.

BofA Global Research personnel (including the analyst(s) responsible for this report) receive compensation based upon, among other factors, the overall profitability of Bank of America Corporation, including profits derived from investment banking. The analyst(s) responsible for this report may also receive compensation based upon, among other factors, the overall profitability of the Bank's sales and trading businesses relating to the class of securities or financial instruments for which such analyst is responsible.

BofA Securities fixed income analysts regularly interact with sales and trading desk personnel in connection with their research, including to ascertain pricing and liquidity in the fixed income markets.

### **Other Important Disclosures**

Prices are indicative and for information purposes only. Except as otherwise stated in the report, for any recommendation in relation to an equity security, the price referenced is the publicly traded price of the security as of close of business on the day prior to the date of the report or, if the report is published during intraday trading, the price referenced is indicative of the traded price as of the date and time of the report and in relation to a debt security (including equity preferred and CDS), prices are indicative as of the date and time of the report and are from various sources including BofA Securities trading desks.

The date and time of completion of the production of any recommendation in this report shall be the date and time of dissemination of this report as recorded in the report timestamp.

This report may refer to fixed income securities or other financial instruments that may not be offered or sold in one or more states or jurisdictions, or to certain categories of investors, including retail investors. Readers of this report are advised that any discussion, recommendation or other mention of such instruments is not a solicitation or offer to transact in such instruments. Investors should contact their BofA Securities representative or Merrill Global Wealth Management financial advisor for information relating to such instruments. Rule 144A securities may be offered or sold only to persons in the U.S. who are Qualified Institutional Buyers within the meaning of Rule 144A under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. SECURITIES OR OTHER FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS DISCUSSED HEREIN MAY BE RATED BELOW INVESTMENT GRADE AND SHOULD THEREFORE ONLY BE CONSIDERED FOR INCLUSION IN ACCOUNTS QUALIFIED FOR SPECULATIVE INVESTMENT.

Recipients who are not institutional investors or market professionals should seek the advice of their independent financial advisor before considering information in this report in connection with any investment decision, or for a necessary explanation of its contents.

The securities or other financial instruments discussed in this report may be traded over-the-counter. Retail sales and/or distribution of this report may be made only in states where these instruments are exempt from registration or have been qualified for sale.

Officers of BofAS or one or more of its affiliates (other than research analysts) may have a financial interest in securities of the issuer(s) or in related investments.

This report, and the securities or other financial instruments discussed herein, may not be eligible for distribution or sale in all countries or to certain categories of investors, including retail investors.

Refer to BofA Global Research policies relating to conflicts of interest.

"BofA Securities" includes BofA Securities, Inc. ("BofAS") and its affiliates. Investors should contact their BofA Securities representative or Merrill Global Wealth Management financial advisor if they have questions concerning this report or concerning the appropriateness of any investment idea described herein for such investor. "BofA Securities" is a global brand for BofA Global Research.

Information relating to Non-US affiliates of BofA Securities and Distribution of Affiliate Research Reports:

BofAS and/or Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated (\*MLPF&S\*) may in the future distribute, information of the following non-US affiliates in the US (short name: legal name, regulator): Merrill Lynch (South Africa): Merrill Lynch South Africa (Pty) Ltd., regulated by The Financial Service Board; MLI (UK): Merrill Lynch International, regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority (FCA) and the Prudential Regulation Authority (PRA); BofASE (France): BofA Securities Europe SA is authorized by the Autorité de Contrôle Prudentiel et de Résolution (ACPR) and regulated by the ACPR and the Autorité des Marchés Financiers (AMF). BofA Securities Europe SA ("BofASE") with registered address at 51, rue La Boétie, 75008 Paris is registered under no 842 602 690 RCS Paris. In accordance with the provisions of French Code Monétaire et Financier (Monetary and Financial Code), BofASE is an établissement de crédit et d'investissement (credit and investment institution) that is authorised and supervised by the European Central Bank and the Autorité de Contrôle Prudentiel et de Résolution (ACPR) and regulated by the ACPR and the Autorité des Marchés Financiers. BofASE's share capital can be found at www.bofaml.com/BofASEdisclaimer; BofA Europe (Milan): Bank of America Europe Designated Activity Company, Milan Branch, regulated by the Bank of Italy, the European Central Bank (ECB) and the Central Bank of Ireland (CBI); BofA Europe (Frankfurt): Bank of America Europe Designated Activity Company, Frankfurt Branch regulated by BaFin, the ECB and the CBI; BofA Europe (Madrid): Bank of America Europe Designated Activity Company, Sucursal en España, regulated by the Bank of Spain, the ECB and the CBI; Merrill Lynch (Australia): Merrill Lynch Equities (Australia) Limited, regulated by the Australian Securities and Investments Commission; Merrill Lynch (Hong Kong): Merrill Lynch (Asia Pacific) Limited, regulated by the Hong Kong Securities and Futures Commission (HKSFC); Merrill Lynch (Singapore): Merrill Lynch (Singapore) Pte Ltd, regulated by the Monetary Authority of Singapore (MAS); Merrill Lynch (Canada): Merrill Lynch Canada Inc, regulated by the Canadian Investment Regulatory Organization; Merrill Lynch (Mexico): Merrill Lynch Mexico, SA de CV, Casa de Bolsa, regulated by the Comisión Nacional Bancaria y de Valores; BofAS Japan: BofA Securities Japan Co., Ltd., regulated by the Financial Services Agency; Merrill Lynch (Seoul): Merrill Lynch International, LLC Seoul Branch, regulated by the Financial Supervisory Service; Merrill Lynch (Taiwan): Merrill Lynch Securities (Taiwan) Ltd., regulated by the Securities and Futures Bureau; BofAS India: BofA Securities India Limited, regulated by the Securities and Exchange Board of India (SEBI); Merrill Lynch (Israel): Merrill Lynch Israel Limited, regulated by Israel Securities Authority; Merrill Lynch (DIFC): Merrill Lynch International (DIFC Branch), regulated by the Dubai Financial Services Authority (DFSA); Merrill Lynch (Brazil): Merrill Lynch S.A. Corretora de Títulos e Valores Mobiliários, regulated by Comissão de Valores Mobiliários; Merrill Lynch KSA Company: Merrill Lynch Kingdom of Saudi Arabia Company, regulated by the Capital Market Authority. This information: has been approved for publication and is distributed in the United Kingdom (UK) to professional clients and eligible counterparties (as each is defined in the rules of the FCA and the PRA) by MLI (UK), which is authorized by the PRA and regulated by the FCA and the PRA - details about the extent of our regulation by the FCA and PRA are available from us on request; has been approved for publication and is distributed in the European Economic Area (EEA) by BofASE (France), which is authorized by the ACPR and regulated by the ACPR and the AMF; has been considered and distributed in Japan by BofAS Japan, a registered securities dealer under the Financial Instruments and Exchange Act in Japan, or its permitted affiliates; is issued and distributed in Hong Kong by Merrill Lynch (Hong Kong) which is regulated by HKSFC; is issued and distributed in Taiwan by Merrill Lynch (Taiwan); is issued and distributed in India by BofAS India; and is issued and distributed in Singapore to institutional investors and/or accredited investors (each as defined under the Financial Advisers Regulations) by Merrill Lynch (Singapore) (Company Registration No 198602883D). Merrill Lynch (Singapore) is regulated by MAS. Merrill Lynch Equities (Australia) Limited (ABN 65 006 276 795), AFS License 235132 (MLEA) distributes this information in Australia only to 'Wholesale' clients as defined by s.761G of the Corporations Act 2001. With the exception of Bank of America N.A., Australia Branch, neither MLEA nor any of its affiliates involved in preparing this information is an Authorised Deposit-Taking Institution under the Banking Act 1959 nor regulated by the Australian Prudential Regulation Authority. No approval is required for publication or distribution of this information in Brazil and its local distribution is by Merrill Lynch (Brazil) in accordance with applicable regulations. Merrill Lynch (DIFC) is

authorized and regulated by the DFSA. Information prepared and issued by Merrill Lynch (DIFC) is done so in accordance with the requirements of the DFSA conduct of business rules. BofA Europe (Frankfurt) distributes this information in Germany and is regulated by BaFin, the ECB and the CBI. BofA Securities entities, including BofA Europe and BofASE (France), may outsource/delegate the marketing and/or provision of certain research services or aspects of research services to other branches or members of the BofA Securities group. You may be contacted by a different BofA Securities entity acting for and on behalf of your service provider where permitted by applicable law. This does not change your service provider. Please refer to the Electronic Communications Disclaimers for further information.

This information has been prepared and issued by BofAS and/or one or more of its non-US affiliates. The author(s) of this information may not be licensed to carry on regulated activities in your jurisdiction and, if not licensed, do not hold themselves out as being able to do so. BofAS and/or MLPF&S is the distributor of this information in the US and accepts full responsibility for information distributed to BofAS and/or MLPF&S clients in the US by its non-US affiliates. Any US person receiving this information and wishing to effect any transaction in any security discussed herein should do so through BofAS and/or MLPF&S and not such foreign affiliates. Hong Kong recipients of this information should contact Merrill Lynch (Asia Pacific) Limited in respect of any matters relating to dealing in securities or provision of specific advice on securities or any other matters arising from, or in connection with, this information. Singapore recipients of this information should contact Merrill Lynch (Singapore) Pte Ltd in respect of any matters arising from, or in connection with, this information. For clients that are not accredited investors, expert investors or institutional investors Merrill Lynch (Singapore) Pte Ltd accepts full responsibility for the contents of this information distributed to such clients in Singapore.

#### General Investment Related Disclosures:

Taiwan Readers: Neither the information nor any opinion expressed herein constitutes an offer or a solicitation of an offer to transact in any securities or other financial instrument. No part of this report may be used or reproduced or quoted in any manner whatsoever in Taiwan by the press or any other person without the express written consent of BofA Securities. This document provides general information only, and has been prepared for, and is intended for general distribution to, BofA Securities clients. Neither the information nor any opinion expressed constitutes an offer or an invitation to make an offer, to buy or sell any securities or other financial instrument or any derivative related to such securities or instruments (e.g., options, futures, warrants, and contracts for differences). This document is not intended to provide personal investment advice and it does not take into account the specific investment objectives, financial situation and the particular needs of, and is not directed to, any specific person(s). This document and its content do not constitute, and should not be considered to constitute, investment advice for purposes of ERISA, the US tax code, the Investment Advisers Act or otherwise. Investors should seek financial advice regarding the appropriateness of investing in financial instruments and implementing investment strategies discussed or recommended in this document and should understand that statements regarding future prospects may not be realized. Any decision to purchase or subscribe for securities in any offering must be based solely on existing public information on such security or the information in the prospectus or other offering document issued in connection with such offering, and not on this document.

Securities and other financial instruments referred to herein, or recommended, offered or sold by BofA Securities, are not insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation and are not deposits or other obligations of any insured depository institution (including, Bank of America, N.A.). Investments in general and, derivatives, in particular, involve numerous risks, including, among others, market risk, counterparty default risk and liquidity risk. No security, financial instrument or derivative is suitable for all investors. Digital assets are extremely speculative, volatile and are largely unregulated. In some cases, securities and other financial instruments may be difficult to value or sell and reliable information about the value or risks related to the security or financial instrument may be difficult to obtain. Investors should note that income from such securities and other financial instruments, if any, may fluctuate and that price or value of such securities and instruments may rise or fall and, in some cases, investors may lose their entire principal investment. Past performance is not necessarily a guide to future performance. Levels and basis for taxation may change.

Futures and options are not appropriate for all investors. Such financial instruments may expire worthless. Before investing in futures or options, clients must receive the appropriate risk disclosure documents. Investment strategies explained in this report may not be appropriate at all times. Costs of such strategies do not include commission or margin expenses. BofA Securities is aware that the implementation of the ideas expressed in this report may depend upon an investor's ability to "short" securities or other financial instruments and that such action may be limited by regulations prohibiting or restricting "shortselling" in many jurisdictions. Investors are urged to seek advice regarding the applicability of such regulations prior to executing any short idea contained in this report.

This report may contain a trading idea or recommendation which highlights a specific identified near-term catalyst or event impacting a security, issuer, industry sector or the market generally that presents a transaction opportunity, but does not have any impact on the analyst's particular "Overweight" or "Underweight" rating (which is based on a three month trade horizon). Trading ideas and recommendations may differ directionally from the analyst's rating on a security or issuer because they reflect the impact of a near-term catalyst or event. Foreign currency rates of exchange may adversely affect the value, price or income of any security or financial instrument mentioned in this report. Investors in such securities and instruments effectively assume currency risk.

BofAS or one of its affiliates is a regular issuer of traded financial instruments linked to securities that may have been recommended in this report. BofAS or one of its affiliates may, at any time, hold a trading position (long or short) in the securities and financial instruments discussed in this report.

BofA Securities, through business units other than BofA Global Research, may have issued and may in the future issue trading ideas or recommendations that are inconsistent with, and reach different conclusions from, the information presented herein. Such ideas or recommendations may reflect different time frames, assumptions, views and analytical methods of the persons who prepared them, and BofA Securities is under no obligation to ensure that such other trading ideas or recommendations are brought to the attention of any recipient of this information. In the event that the recipient received this information pursuant to a contract between the recipient and BofAS for the provision of research services for a separate fee, and in connection therewith BofAS may be deemed to be acting as an investment adviser, such status relates, if at all, solely to the person with whom BofAS has contracted directly and does not extend beyond the delivery of this report (unless otherwise agreed specifically in writing by BofAS). If such recipient uses the services of BofAS in connection with the sale or purchase of a security referred to herein, BofAS may act as principal for its own account or as agent for another person. BofAS is and continues to act solely as a broker-dealer in connection with the execution of any transactions, including transactions in any securities referred to herein.

#### Copyright and General Information:

Copyright 2025 Bank of America Corporation. All rights reserved. iQdatabase® is a registered service mark of Bank of America Corporation. This information is prepared for the use of BofA Securities clients and may not be redistributed, retransmitted or disclosed, in whole or in part, or in any form or manner, without the express written consent of BofA Securities. This document and its content is provided solely for informational purposes and cannot be used for training or developing artificial intelligence (AI) models or as an input in any AI application (collectively, an AI tool). Any attempt to utilize this document or any of its content in connection with an Al tool without explicit written permission from BofA Global Research is strictly prohibited. BofA Global Research information is distributed simultaneously to internal and client websites and other portals by BofA Securities and is not publicly-available material. Any unauthorized use or disclosure is prohibited. Receipt and review of this information constitutes your agreement not to redistribute, retransmit, or disclose to others the contents, opinions, conclusion, or information contained herein (including any investment recommendations, estimates or price targets) without first obtaining express permission from an authorized officer of BofA Securities. Materials prepared by BofA Global Research personnel are based on public information. Facts and views presented in this material have not been reviewed by, and may not reflect information known to, professionals in other business areas of BofA Securities, including investment banking personnel. BofA Securities has established information barriers between BofA Global Research and certain business groups. As a result, BofA Securities does not disclose certain client relationships with, or compensation received from, such issuers. To the extent this material discusses any legal proceeding or issues, it has not been prepared as nor is it intended to express any legal conclusion, opinion or advice. Investors should consult their own legal advisers as to issues of law relating to the subject matter of this material. BofA Global Research personnel's knowledge of legal proceedings in which any BofA Securities entity and/or its directors, officers and employees may be plaintiffs, defendants, co-defendants or co-plaintiffs with or involving issuers mentioned in this material is based on public information. Facts and views presented in this material that relate to any such proceedings have not been reviewed by, discussed with, and may not reflect information known to, professionals in other business areas of BofA Securities in connection with the legal proceedings or matters relevant to such proceedings.

This information has been prepared independently of any issuer of securities mentioned herein and not in connection with any proposed offering of securities or as agent of any issuer of any securities. None of BofAS any of its affiliates or their research analysts has any authority whatsoever to make any representation or warranty on behalf of the issuer(s). BofA Global Research policy prohibits research personnel from disclosing a recommendation, investment rating, or investment thesis for review by an issuer prior to the publication of a research report containing such rating, recommendation or investment thesis.

Any information relating to sustainability in this material is limited as discussed herein and is not intended to provide a comprehensive view on any sustainability claim with respect to any issuer or security.

Any information relating to the tax status of financial instruments discussed herein is not intended to provide tax advice or to be used by anyone to provide tax advice. Investors are urged to seek tax advice based on their particular circumstances from an independent tax professional.

The information herein (other than disclosure information relating to BofA Securities and its affiliates) was obtained from various sources and we do not guarantee its accuracy. This information may contain links to third-party websites. BofA Securities is not responsible for the content of any third-party website or any linked content contained in a third-party website. Content

contained on such third-party websites is not part of this information and is not incorporated by reference. The inclusion of a link does not imply any endorsement by or any affiliation with BofA Securities. Access to any third-party website is at your own risk, and you should always review the terms and privacy policies at third-party websites before submitting any personal information to them. BofA Securities is not responsible for such terms and privacy policies and expressly disclaims any liability for them.

All opinions, projections and estimates constitute the judgment of the author as of the date of publication and are subject to change without notice. Prices also are subject to change without notice. BofA Securities is under no obligation to update this information and BofA Securities ability to publish information on the subject issuer(s) in the future is subject to applicable quiet periods. You should therefore assume that BofA Securities will not update any fact, circumstance or opinion contained herein.

Certain outstanding reports or investment opinions relating to securities, financial instruments and/or issuers may no longer be current. Always refer to the most recent research report relating to an issuer prior to making an investment decision.

In some cases, an issuer may be classified as Restricted or may be Under Review or Extended Review. In each case, investors should consider any investment opinion relating to such issuer (or its security and/or financial instruments) to be suspended or withdrawn and should not rely on the analyses and investment opinion(s) pertaining to such issuer (or its securities and/or financial instruments) nor should the analyses or opinion(s) be considered a solicitation of any kind. Sales persons and financial advisors affiliated with BofAS or any of its affiliates may not solicit purchases of securities or financial instruments that are Restricted or Under Review and may only solicit securities under Extended Review in accordance with firm policies.

Neither BofA Securities nor any officer or employee of BofA Securities accepts any liability whatsoever for any direct, indirect or consequential damages or losses arising from any use of this information.



## **Research Analysts**

#### Europe

Athanasios Vamvakidis FX Strategist MLI (UK) +44 20 7995 0279 athanasios.vamvakidis@bofa.com

Kamal Sharma FX Strategist MLI (UK) +44 20 7996 4855 ksharma32@bofa.com

#### Michalis Rousakis

FX Strategist MLI (UK) +44 20 7995 0336 michalis.rousakis@bofa.com

#### US

John Shin FX Strategist BofAS +1 646 855 2582 joong.s.shin@bofa.com

## Paul Ciana, CMT

Technical Strategist BofAS +1 646 743 7014 paul.ciana@bofa.com

#### Howard Du, CFA G10 FX Strategist BofAS +1 646 743 7017

yuhao.du@bofa.com

#### Pac Rim

Adarsh Sinha FX and Rates Strategist Merrill Lynch (Hong Kong) +852 3508 7155 adarsh.sinha@bofa.com

#### Shusuke Yamada, CFA

FX/Rates Strategist BofAS Japan +81 3 6225 8515 shusuke.yamada@bofa.com

#### **Global Emerging Markets**

Claudio Piron Emerging Asia FI/FX Strategist Merrill Lynch (Singapore) +65 6678 0401 claudio.piron@bofa.com

Trading ideas and investment strategies discussed herein may give rise to significant risk and are not suitable for all investors. Investors should have experience in relevant markets and the financial resources to absorb any losses arising from applying these ideas or strategies.

